

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE GOIÁS (UFG) INSTITUTO DE FÍSICA (IF) PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM FÍSICA

LETÍCIA LIRA TACCA

Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relation: A Phase Space Perspective

> GOIÂNIA 2022



TERMO DE CIÊNCIA E DE AUTORIZAÇÃO (TECA) PARA DISPONIBILIZAR VERSÕES ELETRÔNICAS DE TESES

E DISSERTAÇÕES NA BIBLIOTECA DIGITAL DA UFG

Na qualidade de titular dos direitos de autor, autorizo a Universidade Federal de Goiás (UFG) a disponibilizar, gratuitamente, por meio da Biblioteca Digital de Teses e Dissertações (BDTD/UFG), regulamentada pela Resolução CEPEC nº 832/2007, sem ressarcimento dos direitos autorais, de acordo com a <u>Lei 9.610/98</u>, o documento conforme permissões assinaladas abaixo, para fins de leitura, impressão e/ou download, a título de divulgação da produção científica brasileira, a partir desta data.

O conteúdo das Teses e Dissertações disponibilizado na BDTD/UFG é de responsabilidade exclusiva do autor. Ao encaminhar o produto final, o autor(a) e o(a) orientador(a) firmam o compromisso de que o trabalho não contém nenhuma violação de quaisquer direitos autorais ou outro direito de terceiros.

1. Identificação do material bibliográfico

[X] Dissertação [] Tese

2. Nome completo do autor

Letícia Lira Tacca

3. Título do trabalho

Thermodynamic uncertainty relation: a phase space perspective

4. Informações de acesso ao documento (este campo deve ser preenchido pelo orientador)

Concorda com a liberação total do documento [] SIM [X] NÃO¹

[1] Neste caso o documento será embargado por até um ano a partir da data de defesa. Após esse período, a possível disponibilização ocorrerá apenas mediante:
 a) consulta ao(à) autor(a) e ao(à) orientador(a);

b) novo Termo de Ciência e de Autorização (TECA) assinado e inserido no arquivo da tese ou dissertação.

O documento não será disponibilizado durante o período de embargo. Casos de embargo:

- Solicitação de registro de patente;
- Submissão de artigo em revista científica;
- Publicação como capítulo de livro;
- Publicação da dissertação/tese em livro.

Obs. Este termo deverá ser assinado no SEI pelo orientador e pelo autor.



Documento assinado eletronicamente por **LETICIA LIRA TACCA**, **Discente**, em 02/03/2022, às 16:20, conforme horário oficial de Brasília, com fundamento no § 3º do art. 4º do <u>Decreto nº 10.543, de 13 de novembro de</u> **J**2020.



Documento assinado eletronicamente por **Lucas Chibebe Celeri**, **Professor do Magistério Superior**, em 02/03/2022, às 16:44, conforme horário oficial de Brasília, com fundamento no § 3º do art. 4º do <u>Decreto nº 10.543, de 13</u> <u>de novembro de 2020</u>.



A autenticidade deste documento pode ser conferida no site <u>https://sei.ufg.br/sei/controlador_externo.php?</u> <u>acao=documento_conferir&id_orgao_acesso_externo=0</u>, informando o código verificador **2728747** e o código CRC **4833B25E**.

Referência: Processo nº 23070.006652/2022-43

SEI nº 2728747

LETÍCIA LIRA TACCA

Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relation: A Phase Space Perspective

Dissertação apresentada ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Física, do Instituto de Física, da Universidade Federal de Goiás (UFG), como requisito para obtenção do título de Mestre em Física.

Área de concentração: Física

Linha de pesquisa: Óptica Quântica e Informação Quântica

Orientador: Professor Doutor Lucas Chibebe Céleri

GOIÂNIA 2022

Ficha de identificação da obra elaborada pelo autor, através do Programa de Geração Automática do Sistema de Bibliotecas da UFG.

Tacca, Letícia Lira Thermodynamic uncertainty relation [manuscrito] : A phase space perspective / Letícia Lira Tacca 2022. xi, 94 f.: il.
Orientador: Prof. Dr. Lucas Chibebe Céleri. Dissertação (Mestrado) - Universidade Federal de Goiás, Instituto de Física (IF), Programa de Pós-Graduação em Física, Goiânia, 2022. Bibliografia. Apêndice. Inclui siglas, abreviaturas, símbolos, gráfico, lista de figuras.
 Física quântica. 2. Teoria da informação. 3. Termodinâmica . 4. Relações de incerteza. 5. Espaço de fase. I. Céleri, Lucas Chibebe, orient. II. Título.
CDU 53



UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE GOIÁS

INSTITUTO DE FÍSICA

ATA DE DEFESA DE DISSERTAÇÃO

Ata nº 198 da sessão de Defesa de Dissertação de Letícia Lira Tacca, que confere o título de Mestra em Física, na área de concentração em Física.

Aos 14 dias do mês de fevereiro de 2022, a partir das 09h00min, por meio de videoconferência, realizou-se a sessão pública de Defesa de Dissertação intitulada "Thermodynamic uncertainty relation: a phase space perspective". Os trabalhos foram instalados pelo Orientador, Professor Doutor Lucas Chibebe Céleri (IF/UFG), com a participação dos demais membros da Banca Examinadora: Professor Doutor Miled Hassan Youssef Moussa (IFSC/USP), membro titular externo; e Professor Doutor Celso Jorge Villas-Bôas (DF/UFSCAR), membro titular externo. Durante a arguição, os membros da banca não fizeram sugestão de alteração do título do trabalho. A Banca Examinadora reuniu-se em sessão secreta a fim de concluir o julgamento da Dissertação, tendo sido a candidata aprovada pelos seus membros. Proclamados os resultados pelo Professor Doutor Lucas Chibebe Céleri, Presidente da Banca Examinadora, foram encerrados os trabalhos e, para constar, lavrou-se a presente ata que é assinada pelos membros da Banca Examinadora, aos 14 dias do mês de fevereiro de 2022.

TÍTULO SUGERIDO PELA BANCA



Documento assinado eletronicamente por **Celso Jorge Villas Boas**, **Usuário Externo**, em 14/02/2022, às 11:57, conforme horário oficial de Brasília, com fundamento no § 3º do art. 4º do <u>Decreto nº 10.543, de 13 de novembro de 2020</u>.



Documento assinado eletronicamente por **Lucas Chibebe Celeri**, **Professor do Magistério Superior**, em 14/02/2022, às 11:57, conforme horário oficial de Brasília, com fundamento no § 3º do art. 4º do <u>Decreto nº 10.543, de 13</u> <u>de novembro de 2020</u>.



Documento assinado eletronicamente por **Miled Hassan Youssef Moussa**, **Usuário Externo**, em 14/02/2022, às 12:09, conforme horário oficial de Brasília, com fundamento no § 3º do art. 4º do <u>Decreto nº 10.543, de 13 de</u> <u>novembro de 2020</u>.



A autenticidade deste documento pode ser conferida no site <u>https://sei.ufg.br/sei/controlador_externo.php?</u> <u>acao=documento_conferir&id_orgao_acesso_externo=0</u>, informando o código verificador **2679634** e o código CRC **3DCD70D2**.

Referência: Processo nº 23070.006652/2022-43

SEI nº 2679634

"Somewhere, something incredible is waiting to be known."

Carl Sagan

Abstract

Thermodynamic uncertainty relations describe a trade-off between energy and precision. By energy here, we understand dissipated energy in the thermodynamic context, in terms of entropy production. By precision, we mean a measure of the relative uncertainty associated with an observable of interest. It is a fundamental lower bound that connects thermodynamics and information theory and can be extended to the quantum mechanical approach. In this dissertation, we build a thermodynamic uncertainty relation in the quantum mechanical phase space, by using the coherent state representation and the Husimi Q-function, which allows us to analyze an interface between classical and quantum physics. The observable considered was the Husimi current that characterizes the phase space flow. First, we define the Fisher information in the phase space and, from this, we derive the Cramér-Rao bound (CRB), which is an inverse relation between the variance of the estimator of some variable and the Fisher information. After this, by means of the connection between Fisher information and relative entropy and, between relative entropy and the thermodynamic entropy production we derive the thermodynamic uncertainty relation in the phase space.

Keywords: Quantum physics, Information theory, Thermodynamics, Uncertainty relations, Phase space.

Resumo

Relações de incerteza termodinâmicas descrevem uma troca entre energia e precisão. Por energia, entendemos energia dissipada no contexto termodinâmico, em termos de produção de entropia. Por precisão, queremos dizer uma medida da incerteza relativa associada a um observável de interesse. É um limite inferior fundamental que conecta a termodinâmica e a teoria da informação e pode ser estendido à abordagem da mecânica quântica. Nesta dissertação, construímos uma relação de incerteza termodinâmica no espaço de fases da mecânica quântica, usando a representação de estados coerentes e a função Q de Husimi, que nos permite analisar uma interface entre a física clássica e a quântica. O observável considerado foi a corrente de Husimi que caracteriza o fluxo no espaço de fase. Primeiramente, definimos a informação de Fisher no espaço de fase e, a partir disso, derivamos o limite de Cramér-Rao (CRB), que é uma relação inversa entre a variância do estimador de alguma variável e a informação de Fisher. Em seguida, por meio da conexão entre a informação de Fisher e a entropia relativa e, entre a entropia relativa e a produção de entropia termodinâmica, derivamos a relação de incerteza termodinâmica no espaço de fase.

Palavras-chave: Física quântica, Teoria da informação, Termodinâmica, Relações de incerteza, Espaço de fase.

Acknowledgements

T^o my family, whom I was unable to meet in person during the entire period of my master's degree because of the pandemic and social isolation. To my parents, brothers and sisters, uncles and aunts, and cousins. In particular, I would like to thank my grandmother Norberta who left us in 2020, a victim of Covid-19, and the neglect of an irresponsible government. She didn't have time to see me as Master, just as she didn't have time to get vaccinated. Her light will always guide me in dark times as her love lives in me every day.

To my friends, who always make me smile even when I have no reason to. To my neighbors, who were my family this past year. Especially to Juliana, Bia, Géssica, and Zenia, who much more than a friendship full of colors, brought peace and love to my heart.

To the graduate colleagues in Physics at UFG, for their countless help in exercises and studies, in particular to Luiz Henrique, Alexandre, Edynara, João Vítor, André, Gabriel, Pâmela, Rhayson, Richard, Renato, among many others without whom I would know very little about physics.

To my advisor Dr. Lucas Chibebe Céleri for his continuous follow-up and valuable advice on a wide range of subjects. Thank you for opening so many doors on my walk.

To the other professors at the Institute of Physics, especially those who I had the opportunity to be a student, and to Professor Dr. Cássia Alessandra Marquezin for her excellent guidance during my teaching internship.

To the professors of the qualification review board, Prof. Dr. Celso Jorge Villas-Boas and Prof. Dr. Miled Hassan Youssef Moussa, for your availability and attention.

To CAPES and CNPq, for the financial support.

Finally, I thank everyone who, in a time full of uncertainty and fear, directly or indirectly helped me to tread this arduous path with security and hope.

Contents

1	Intr	oductio	on	1
2	The	rmody	namic Uncertainty Relations	5
	2.1	Non-e	quilibrium thermodynamics	5
		2.1.1	Irreversibility and the second law	7
		2.1.2	Fluctuation Theorems	7
			The Evans-Searles FT	8
			The Crooks FT and Jarzynski's Equality	8
	2.2	Inform	nation theory and thermodynamics	9
		2.2.1	Relative Entropy and Dissipation	10
		2.2.2	Entropy production	11
	2.3	Quant	um mechanics perspective	12
		2.3.1	Background on Quantum Mechanics	13
			Quantum States and Observables	13
			Quantum dynamics	14
		2.3.2	Quantum relative entropy	15
			Von Neumann entropy	15
			Quantum relative entropy and non-negativity	15
		2.3.3	Derivation of second law from the relative entropy	16
		2.3.4	Stochastic Entropy Production	17
			Forward Process	17
			Reverse Process	18
			Average Entropy Production	19
	2.4	Beyon	d the second law: Uncertainty Relations	20
		2.4.1	Classical Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relations	20
			Minimal cost of precision	20
			Uncertainty bound on variance of current fluctuations	22
		2.4.2	Quantum thermodynamic uncertainty relations	22
			Proof of the TUR in (2.65)	23

v

3	Qua	i ntum l	Mechanics in Phase Space	29
	3.1	Classi	cal mechanics	29
		3.1.1	Hamiltonian flow and continuity equation	31
	3.2	Quant	tum mechanics	32
		3.2.1	The Harmonic Oscillator	33
			Creation and annihilation operators	33
		3.2.2	Coherent States Representation	36
			i) Coherent states in terms of Fock states	37
			ii) Displacement of the vacuum state	37
			iii) Orthogonality and completeness	38
			iv) Coordinate and momentum spaces	39
			v) The density operator	40
		3.2.3	The Husimi representation	41
			The Husimi Q-distribution	41
			Expectation values of operators	42
			Examples of Husimi's functions	42
			The Husimi flow	46
4	The	rmody	namic uncertainty relation for the Husimi Q-function	51
	4.1	Deriva	ation of the TUR in phase space	51
		4.1.1	Cramér-Rao bound	51
		4.1.2	Fisher information and the relative entropy	53
		4.1.3	Connection with thermodynamics	55
	4.2	Classi	cal Husimi's Current	56
		4.2.1	Example: The Squeezed Oscillator	56
5	Fina	al Rem	arks	59
A	Flue	tuatio	n Theorems	61
	A.1	The E	vans-Searles Fluctuation Theorem	61
		A.1.1	Hamiltonian dynamics and Liouville's Equation	61
		A.1.2	Derivation of the FT via deterministic dynamics	62
	A.2	The C	rooks FT Fluctuation Theorem	64
		A.2.1	Introducing external work	64
		A.2.2	Derivation of the Crooks FT	65
B	The	Baker	-Campbell-Hausdorff Formula	67
С	Hus	simi Q 1	function from the Wigner function	69

D	D Examples			
	D.1	Coherent State	71	
	D.2	Fock State	73	
	D.3	Thermal State	75	

List of Figures

1.1	TUR is a trade-off relation between energy cost and precision	2
2.1	Scheme for the different approaches in thermodynamics and some	6
2.2	Forward (blue) and reverse (red) trajectories from the phase space	0
	perspective, with space-time coordinates.	11
2.3	Linear network of states of a chemical reaction.	20
2.4	Diagrammatic illustration of a central system coupled to two ther-	
	mal reservoirs at temperatures $T_{L,R}$. After a long time, this system	
	will tend to a global non-equilibrium steady-state (NESS) character-	
	ized by a current J (of particles, charge, heat, etc). $\hfill \ldots$.	23
2.5	Manifold of non-equilibrium steady-states and the relative entropy	
	between two density operators.	24
3.1	Time evolution of a simple harmonic oscillator.	30
3.2	Illustration of a trajectory in phase space for a simple harmonic os-	
	cillator	30
3.3	Q-function for the coherent state when $\beta=0$ (left) and $\beta=2+2i$	
	(right) in the 3D representation.	43
3.4	Q-function for the Fock state when $n = 1$ and $n = 5$, in the 3D	
	representation.	43
3.5	Q-function for the thermal state when we set $\hbar=\omega=k_B=T=1$	
	in the 3D representation.	44

List of Abbreviations

- TUR Thermonynamic Uncertainty Relation
- FT Fluctuation Theorem
- NESS Non-equilibrium Steady State
- LES Local Equilibrium State
- SSM Steady States Manifold
- Finf Fisher information
- CRB Cramer-Rao Bound
- BCH Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula

Dedicado a minha Vó Norberta.

Chapter 1

Introduction

T HE relation between energy cost and precision is intrinsic to measurement processes. By energy here, it is understood the thermodynamic cost associated with some physical process [1, 2, 3], and precision has a purely statistical meaning: it is a measure of relative uncertainty of some specific parameter associated with this process and/or system, i.e., a measure of statistical variability [4]. Naturally, there are physical limits to measuring physical variables, in the sense that there is no way to measure a certain parameter with maximum precision without having an energy cost related to it. That is, there is an uncertainty relation between the energy consumption of a given process and its measurement precision, and this is a thermodynamic relation that can be fully characterized with well-established theoretical tools [5], and that has direct application in quantum metrology [6], where increasing the precision of a measurement means, as a consequence, decreasing the energy efficiency of technological devices of wide application [7, 8], thus increasing the dissipated energy.

At the core of this relation is the concept of *entropy* and the second law of Thermodynamics [9]. According to this fundamental law, entropy, which here is understood to be the thermodynamic cost itself (in terms of dissipated energy) [10], always increases in a physical process. Here, since we will be dealing with quantum systems, we are considering the average over an ensemble of realizations of the process when making such statement. This is due to the fact that, when we take the second law into quantum contexts, there may be microscopic fluctuations in which this law can be violated [11, 12], as we will see in more detail in the next chapter. By fluctuations here, in a general context, we mean significant deviations from an average value of an arbitrary variable being measured. It can occur for both classical and quantum systems, however, in macroscopic systems, such fluctuations are so small that they can be ignored. In the quantum context, fluctuations can refer to random changes in the amount of energy of a given state [13], for instance. From the thermodynamic point of view, when the fluctuations are large enough to be considered, there is a probability that the entropy production decreases, and this is what is called a "violation" of the second law. However, on average, the second law is expected to hold, telling us that entropy changes are always non-negative.



FIGURE 1.1: TUR is a trade-off relation between energy cost and precision.

To this trade-off relation between entropy production and measurement precision is given the name of thermodynamic uncertainty relation (TUR). The first TUR derivation date back to recent years and was carried out in the context of quantum metrology [1]. Latter on, further developments were observed, in the context of stochastic processes applied to biological systems [14] as well as other types of systems [15]. It was noted that TUR also applied to different contexts, both classical and quantum [1, 16], albeit with minor modifications. This can be considered an emerging theory in quantum thermodynamics, and with direct implications for the development of more efficient measuring techniques. What we intend to do in this work is to explore the possibility of developing a TUR by considering the phase space description in the quantum context [17], and connecting it to information theory and quantum optics. The reason behind this connection will become clear soon.

As well as the famous Heisenberg uncertainty relation [18], which describes indeterminacy in quantum mechanics, and establishes a minimum value for the product of the variances of the parameters P (momentum) and Q (position) that draw the phase space, the thermodynamic uncertainty relations provide us with a threshold for the average entropy production due to the variance of some observable, which can be, for example, an average fluctuation of some current. Such a current can be of particles, electrical charges, heat, or even of an arbitrary probability current [19, 20]. The physical meaning of the current will depend on the system at hand and the process related to it. However, whichever the case, the current can be determined in terms of its fluctuations, and with the description of the flow of this current, a perspective of the evolution of the system and the associated energy dissipation can be obtained. Our goal is to understand if it is possible to use the quantum mechanical phase space perspective to build a TUR that bounds probability current variances, and how this is related with the entropy production and the thermodynamics of a quantum system.

With that in mind, we must fully understand the context in which we will develop our TUR. When we say terms like "flow", "current", and "phase space", it is natural that we first think in classical terms, as these are derived concepts and used widely in classical physics [21]. In fact, one of the firsts derivations of TURs were in classical systems, which although they were stochastic (randomly determined) were also macroscopic and with their thermodynamics well determined. However, trying to describe physical concepts in the quantum perspective is a natural way of going deeper into basic theory. Seeking to understand the TURs from a quantum point of view and comparing them to the classical case, becomes an essential and complementary activity for a more complete foundation of the theory. There is already extensive literature on the subject, including derivations of quantum TURs for several systems, as we will see in detail in Chapter 2. For our case, however, we will describe a *quasiprobability* flow for the phase space [22], and from the latter obtain a TUR that describes the thermodynamic cost of the current associated with the Husimi's function [23] in this space. Why we use quasiprobability functions in this approach and what this means will become clear in Chapter 3, however, it is the price we pay for describing quantum mechanics in phase space.

Moreover, there are some very important details to be taken into account: how to describe the phase space and its fluxes in quantum terms, and why to use phase space? Which quantum concepts should be defined and which mathematical formalism should be used? What about the systems that should be considered? How to interpret all of this physically? Why is it interesting to elaborate a TUR for this flow? What are the future applications and areas of interest?

All these questions and many others arose naturally during the development of this work and served as a guide for the structure of the theory to be presented. Therefore, this dissertation is organized to follow the path developed throughout the research period. In Chapter 2, a general approach is made about the TURs, from their connection with fluctuation and dissipation theorems to the initial description in classical contexts and the subsequent quantum development, in the context of out-of-equilibrium steady states. In Chapter 3, the theoretical foundation of the phase space description of both classical and quantum mechanics is presented, with special focus on the description of current flow in terms of the Husimi representation, which is one of the possible descriptions of the phase space in quantum mechanics. The choice for the phase space representation and the Husimi's function in this work was due to its unique characteristics that allow us to visualize the theory under a brand new perspective, and it has the potential of finding new concepts directly linked with other areas of physics, such as chaotic systems, for instance. With the theoretical tools developed in the two previous chapters, in Chapter 4 the thermodynamic uncertainty relation for the Husimi flow is developed, and we discuss its implications. In Chapter 5, we take an overview of all the work and discuss the project's prospects. In the Appendix, we show details of the calculation of specific topics in the main text.

Chapter 2

Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relations

¬ HERMODYNAMIC uncertainty relation (TUR) refers to an intrinsic feature of the process of measuring a physical quantity, which is the fact that there is a dispersion of computed values for a given variable, or an "uncertainty", which is directly linked to an energy cost due to the measurement process [24]. It is a tradeoff relation between entropy and precision, and it is essential for understanding not only the physics of the problem at hand, but mainly for understanding the mechanisms used in experimental techniques. This relation was considered in many situations. Barato and Seifert, considering the case of biomolecular processes [14], proposed a non-equilibrium principle, a TUR that describes a fundamental bound in the dissipation that regulates fluctuations. After that, several other works were carried out attesting to the validity of the TUR [25], including analytical and numerical calculations [26, 27]. Generalizations of the TUR were also obtained in other systems and contexts [1, 28, 29], and the applications already include insights into a large variety of scenarios, for instance, in quantum devices [30], molecular motors [31], and biochemical sensing [32]. To better understanding the main concepts used to derived the TUR, one needs to make a brief contextualization of the systems and processes involved in it.

2.1 Non-equilibrium thermodynamics

Fundamentally, thermodynamics is the area of physics responsible for describing and analyzing processes and systems that involve energy exchange in the form of heat and work [10]. More than that, in addition to being concerned with temperature measurements and energy efficiency for applications in thermal machines, it is an essential tool in the study of the behavior of matter and its transformations. The fundamental laws of thermodynamics explain the exchange of heat between bodies and systems with the environment and how we can control this in order to get useful work [33]. The application of the thermodynamic theory in different areas of interest provides a better understanding of physical concepts such as *equilibrium* and *efficiency*, and in the context of the information theory, we can also define the entropy associated with acquiring information [34].



FIGURE 2.1: Scheme for the different approaches in thermodynamics and some applications.

At the macroscopic level, we cannot observe violations of the fundamental laws of thermodynamics due to the statistical nature of thermodynamic systems. As the number of molecules increases, the order of magnitude of the degrees of freedom involved will be so large that, statistically speaking, the chances of violating the second law are almost non-existent. However, at the microscopic level, where systems are small enough for fluctuations to matter, there is a chance of observing such violations [11, 35]. It is important to note here that this is not a violation of the fundamental laws of physics, but only a statement of the statistical nature of the second law of thermodynamics.

When such fluctuations become important, we say that we have a *stochastic process*, that is, a random process. This process is characterized by random variables that can assume numerical values of a specific system that changes over time. For instance, the movement of a gas molecule, or an electrical current fluctuation is some of the stochastic processes often studied in Physics and Chemistry [36]. Also, this mathematical concept has applications in many different areas, such as Ecology and the study of populations dynamics [37], cell biology [38], neuroscience and the study of neuronal models [39], computer science [40], and information theory [41], among others. In thermodynamics, stochastic processes play a central

role in describing small systems, in particular when they are away from thermal equilibrium [42, 43].

2.1.1 Irreversibility and the second law

A fundamental characteristic of non-equilibrium thermodynamics is the *irreversibil-ity* of its processes [44]. Irreversibility refers to the property of a system to change from a certain initial state to another state, but without being able to return to its initial state. In the case of systems where the equations of motion or trajectories are known, their anti-trajectories are also known, that is, their reverse trajectories in time, which are also solutions to the equations. When the probabilities of observing the trajectories are equal to the probabilities of their respective anti-trajectories, we say that the system is reversible. Otherwise, if these probabilities are different, the system is said to be irreversible.

The second law of thermodynamics states that in a system in thermal equilibrium, entropy (which is an extensive property defined in terms of the change in the amount of heat by the absolute temperature) always increases, and is only constant if all processes are reversible [10, 33]. Then, for a system that evolves irreversibly, the entropy production is non-negative.

Away from equilibrium, heat losses occur between the system and the environment, also called a *thermal bath*. In a thermal equilibrium situation, this does not happen, as the probability of absorbing or losing heat is identical. In fact, this is how statistics defines the concept of thermal equilibrium, that is, if we calculate the ratio between the probabilities of energy exchanges, we have that P(Q)/P(-Q) = 1, where P(Q) denotes a probability that the system exchanges an amount of Q of heat. Under non-equilibrium conditions, this ratio tends to be quite different, as we will see soon.

2.1.2 Fluctuation Theorems

For small systems, where fluctuations matter, the second law has limitations and we need other ways to better describe the reversibility of these systems. The fluctuation theorems (FT) developed in recent decades [45] are fundamental tools in the analytical description of non-equilibrium states and show how the irreversible dynamics of microscopic systems arise from reversible processes, which for a long time has been known as Loschmidt's paradox [46]. Although several fluctuation theorems have been proposed over the last few years, in this dissertation we will turn our attention to two of them, which are directly applicable to the development of our work: the Evans-Searles FT [47, 48], which seeks to generalize the second

law to small systems that can evolve in a far from equilibrium processes; and the Crooks FT [49, 50], which describes fluctuations from a free energy exchange perspective. Both are theorems that quantify the irreversibility that emerges from the reversible equations of motion of a system and are essential in the applicability of thermodynamic concepts in a range of nanotechnologies of interest [51].

The Evans-Searles FT

In 1993, Evans *et al.* [11] developed a fluctuation theorem that quantitatively described violations of the second law of thermodynamics, obtaining the probability that there would be a dissipative flow in the opposite direction to that predicted. In other words, the theorem predicted observations of the violation of the second law violation for small systems over a short time scale. According to this FT, when calculating the ratio between the probabilities of observing trajectories in phase space¹, of a certain duration t, in both temporal directions, with an entropy production Σ_t , we have that

$$\frac{\mathbf{P}(\Sigma_t = A)}{\mathbf{P}(\Sigma_t = -A)} = \exp(A), \tag{2.1}$$

where A is an arbitrary number, and the entropy production scales with system size and time t. Thus, one can show that as trajectory duration becomes longer or system size gets larger, the chance of observing anti-trajectories is exponentially smaller, and it becomes likely that the system appears time irreversible, as the second law states.

The Crooks FT and Jarzynski's Equality

Crooks [49, 50] obtained a fluctuation theorem that describes processes that start in a certain equilibrium state A, and after being removed from this state by the action of an external agent, it ends in a non-equilibrium state B. This is known as the *forward* process. The *reverse* process happens when the system starts in a equilibrium state B and ends in a non-equilibrium state A, following the reverse protocol. Both processes last for a time t. In such conditions, the Crooks FT states that

$$\frac{\mathbf{P}_f(W)}{\mathbf{P}_r(-W)} = \exp\left(\frac{W - \Delta F}{k_B T}\right).$$
(2.2)

Here, k_B is Boltzmann's constant, T is the initial temperature of the system, $P_f(W)$ and $P_r(-W)$ are the probabilities of observing the forward and reverse processes, respectively. The free-energy change between equilibrium states A and B is $\Delta F = F_B - F_A$. For reversible paths, the ratio in (2.2) is equal to 1, and $W = \Delta F$, as

¹See Chapter 3 for phase space definitions.

expected in classical thermodynamics. Also, if we compute the average over the ensemble of realizations, one can show that

$$\left\langle e^{-W/k_BT} \right\rangle = e^{-\Delta F/k_BT},$$
 (2.3)

which is known as Jarzynski's equality and was first proved by Jarzynski in 1997 [52], before the derivation of the Crooks FT. Other FTs have been reported since then, and they differ from each other according to their initial conditions and details in the system's dynamics [47, 53, 54, 55, 56].

From the equality in (2.3) and using the Jensen's inequality [57, 58], $\langle e^x \rangle \ge e^{\langle x \rangle}$, we get the inequality related to the second law of thermodynamics in terms of free energy and work

$$\langle W \rangle \ge \Delta F,$$
 (2.4)

where the difference $\langle W \rangle - \Delta F$ is the *dissipated work*, W_{diss} , responsible for increasing the entropy during an irreversible process.

2.2 Information theory and thermodynamics

As mentioned earlier, the concept of entropy in thermodynamics can be defined as the rate of heat and temperature, also called an increase in the disorder of a system. However, entropy can be defined in different contexts in conceptually different ways. In information theory, entropy is the measure of how much we don't know about a certain random variable, that is, the uncertainty we have about it. At first glance, this concept seems a bit strange, as what does it mean to "measure how much you don't know"? However, the very definition of "information" is connected to this. Acquiring information can have different meanings, depending on the situation, but generally, information is something new that brings us knowledge about a certain subject. Furthermore, if we discuss in physical terms, this process requires a thermodynamic cost [1]. Mathematically, information can be described in terms of probability distributions, and these also define the information entropy [41].

Definition 1. Let p be a probability distribution linked to a continuous random variable. The information entropy associate with p is defined as [59]

$$I[p] \equiv -\int p \ln p \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (2.5)$$

where x is some relevant integration variable (or set of variable).

This definition is also known as *Shannon's entropy* in honor to Claude Shannon [60], and it essentially measures the amount of information related to some random variable, or its *uncertainty*. The relation between *I* and thermodynamics is given by

$$I[p^{eq}] = \frac{S}{k_B},\tag{2.6}$$

where S is the thermodynamic entropy, and p^{eq} describes the thermodynamic equilibrium distribution.

2.2.1 Relative Entropy and Dissipation

In case we have two probability distributions, the measure of information we want to obtain, in the context of thermodynamics, will be the *relative entropy* between them, which is defined as how distant one function is from the other [41, 61]. Also, this information-theoretic measure relates directly to dissipated work, $W_{diss} = W - \Delta F$.

Definition 2. Consider two normalized probability distributions, p(x) and q(x), in the same space of variables. The measure that quantifies how much one distribution differs from the other is defined by [62]

$$D[p|q] = \int p \ln\left(\frac{p}{q}\right) dx \ge 0, \qquad (2.7)$$

and it is called relative entropy (or Kullback-Leibler divergence).

In the case of distributions of trajectories, if P_F and P_R represent the forward and reverse processes, respectively, we can apply the Crooks' fluctuation theorem in (2.2) to obtain the relative entropy $D[P_F|P_R]$ that quantifies how the system's evolution during one process differs from that during the other. Therefore, it follows that

$$D[P_F|P_R] = \frac{W_F^{diss}}{k_B T},$$
(2.8)

where $W_F^{diss}=\langle W\rangle_F-\Delta F$ is the mean value of dissipated work during the forward process.

Relative entropy is asymmetric, i.e., $D[p|q] \neq D[q|p]$. However, it is possible to quantify thermodynamic irreversibility through other symmetric measures that relate to different relatives entropies. For instance, in Ref. [63], the authors discuss the use of two symmetric measures and work fluctuation relations to determine the time asymmetry of single-molecule RNA, and then understanding how the thermodynamic arrow of time arises from an underlying time-reversible dynamics. By analogy with the trajectories in phase space, we can also draw the forward and reverse processes as shown in Fig. 2.2, where there is a deterministic dynamics with phase space point (q, p) at time t. The initial and final phase space points are (q_0, p_0) and (q_1, p_1) , respectively. The time-reversed protocol starts from $(q_1, -p_1)$, goes through (q, -p), and gets into $(q_0, -p_0)$. The notation for the time t is set to be the forward time in both scenarios.



FIGURE 2.2: Forward (blue) and reverse (red) trajectories from the phase space perspective, with space-time coordinates.

2.2.2 Entropy production

Now let us define the *entropy production* and how it is related to the second law. From the first law of thermodynamics [10], we have that

$$\Delta U = W + Q, \tag{2.9}$$

where U is the internal energy of the system. This relation can also be written in terms of the Helmholtz free energy, F = U - TS. Thus,

$$\frac{W - \Delta F}{T} = \Delta S - \frac{Q}{T} = \Delta S_{tot},$$
(2.10)

where ΔS_{tot} is the total entropy change of the system and environment. For microscopic systems, we will assume that for a thermodynamic process, Eq. (2.10) holds. In order to obtain the fluctuations of entropy production, we apply the Evans-Searles' FT in Eq. (2.1) to a system that evolves from an initial equilibrium state to a non-equilibrium state during a time t > 0. If $P(\Delta s)$ is the probability distribution

of the entropy produced, we have that

$$\frac{P(+\Delta s)}{P(-\Delta s)} = e^{\Delta s}.$$
(2.11)

We can further integrate this last expression in order to obtain a fluctuation theorem in the form

$$\left\langle e^{-\Delta s} \right\rangle = 1, \tag{2.12}$$

and from the exponential function properties, we get the second law

$$\langle \Delta s \rangle \ge 0. \tag{2.13}$$

If we consider a system that evolves into a non-equilibrium state in the long time limit, one can denote $\sigma = \Delta s/t$ as the *entropy production rate*, and then the steady-state fluctuation theorem of Gallavotti & Cohen [64, 64] states that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{t} \ln \frac{P_t(+\sigma)}{P_t(-\sigma)} = \sigma, \qquad (2.14)$$

where we set $k_B = 1$. Integrating this last expression, we obtain

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{t} \ln \left\langle e^{-\sigma t} \right\rangle_t = 0, \qquad (2.15)$$

and, therefore

$$\langle \sigma \rangle_t \ge 0,$$
 (2.16)

which is the statement that entropy production rate must be positive.

2.3 Quantum mechanics perspective

So far we have seen the application of fluctuation theorems to small classical systems, which have direct experimental applications in studies of biomolecules and related subjects. However, to better understand microscopic phenomena, we must analyze fluctuations from a quantum point of view, as this is relevant in various applications of quantum computing devices, such as NMR² experiments [65], superconducting qubits [66], trapped ions [67], among others. Quantum fluctuation theorems have been largely studied over the past few years, and there is extensive literature ranging from isolated quantum systems described by unitary dynamics [68] to open quantum systems [69], and even quantum field theory [70]. In this

²NMR - Nuclear Magnetic Resonance.

section, we will focus our attention on the quantum formulation of the fluctuation theorems applicable to isolated systems [71].

2.3.1 Background on Quantum Mechanics

Let us begin with a brief review on basic concepts of quantum mechanics. The quantum systems we are dealing with are described by a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . Here, we are going to consider just finite-dimensional systems.

Quantum States and Observables

We can define a quantum state that can be characterized by the density operator $\rho \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$, where $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ represents the bounded operators acting on Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , satisfying $\rho \geq 0$ and $\operatorname{Tr}(\rho) = 1$. When the density operator is pure, we have [72]

$$\rho = |\psi\rangle \langle \psi|, \quad |\psi\rangle \in \mathcal{H}, \tag{2.17}$$

and $|\psi\rangle$ is called a state vector fulfilling the condition $\langle \psi | \psi \rangle = 1$. The positivity property of ρ means that $\langle \psi | \rho | \psi \rangle \ge 0$ for any $|\psi\rangle \in \mathcal{H}$.

Physical quantities (observables) are described by Hermitian operators $A \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{H})$, with $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{H})$ representing the space of linear operators acting on \mathcal{H} . The spectrum decomposition theorem states that

$$A := \sum_{k} a_{k} |\varphi_{k}\rangle \langle \varphi_{k}|, \qquad (2.18)$$

where $\{|\varphi_k\rangle\}$ is an orthonormal basis of \mathcal{H} . The measurement of the observable A results in the outcome a_k . Using the Born rule [73], we have that the probability of obtaining a_k is given by

$$p(k) := \langle \varphi_k | \rho | \varphi_k \rangle, \qquad (2.19)$$

where ρ refers to the quantum state. This last relation also satisfies

$$\sum_{k} p(k) = \text{Tr}(\rho) = 1.$$
 (2.20)

The average over all the outcomes is then given by

$$\langle A \rangle := \sum_{k} p(k) a_{k} = \operatorname{Tr}(A\rho).$$
 (2.21)

If we have a pure state as the expression in (2.17), we get

$$p(k) = |\langle \psi | \varphi_k | \psi \rangle|^2, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$\langle A \rangle = \langle \psi | A | \psi \rangle \,. \tag{2.23}$$

Furthermore, if there is an interaction of two systems, R and S, their composite system is described by the tensor product space $\mathcal{H}_{RS} = \mathcal{H}_R \otimes \mathcal{H}_S$. Thus, $\rho^{RS} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_{RS})$ will be the density operator of the composite system.

Quantum dynamics

The time evolution of the density operator differs depending on which system we are concerned. For instance, for an isolated quantum system, the evolution is said to be an unitary evolution, because the evolution operator U acting on the initial state is unitary, i.e., $U^{\dagger}U = UU^{\dagger} = I$, where $U \in \mathcal{U}(n)$, the space of unitary matrices of dimension n. In this case, a density operator evolves as

$$\rho \to U \rho U^{\dagger}$$
 (2.24)

This automatically preserves positivity and the trace of ρ . If a closed system evolves during a certain time *t*, the unitary operator is given by

$$U \to U(t) = e^{-iHt/\hbar}, \qquad (2.25)$$

where H is the time-independent Hamiltonian of the system. The time evolution of a pure state is governed by the Schrödinger equation, however, for a density operator this is described by the Von Neumann equation (also known as the Liouville–von Neumann equation) [74]:

$$\frac{d\rho(t)}{dt} = \frac{1}{i\hbar} [H, \rho(t)], \qquad (2.26)$$

with the brackets denoting the commutation relation $[H, \rho] = H\rho - \rho H$. In the case that the Hamiltonian is time-dependent, for instance, if the system is subject to external parameters of control, we have that H = H(t) in Eq. (2.26), and the time-evolution operator is given by the Dyson series [75]

$$U(t) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (-i)^n \int_0^t dt_1 \int_0^{t_1} dt_2 \cdots \int_0^{t_{n-1}} dt_n H(t_1) H(t_2) \dots H(t_n)$$

= $\mathcal{T} \exp\left(-i \int_0^t H(t') dt'\right),$ (2.27)

where \mathcal{T} is the time-ordered operator, and we set $\hbar = 1$.
2.3.2 Quantum relative entropy

Now, we are going to discuss the quantum entropy and their basic properties. Moreover, the connection between the dissipation and fluctuations is established in the quantum mechanical world.

Von Neumann entropy

In this approach, the extension of the classical entropy to the quantum one is given by the von Neumann entropy [76],

$$S(\rho) := -\mathrm{Tr}(\rho \ln \rho). \tag{2.28}$$

If we have a composite system such as ρ^{RS} , their partial states are given by

$$\rho^R := \operatorname{Tr}_S(\rho^{RS}) \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_R) \quad \text{and} \quad \rho^S := \operatorname{Tr}_R(\rho^{RS}) \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_S),$$
(2.29)

and their von Neumann entropies satisfy [77]

$$S(\rho^{RS}) \le S(\rho^{R}) + S(\rho^{S}).$$
 (2.30)

The equality is achieved only if $\rho^{RS} = \rho^R \otimes \rho^S$.

Quantum relative entropy and non-negativity

In the case we have two density matrices ρ and σ , the quantum relative entropy, also defined as the "distance" between them, is given by [78]

$$S(\rho||\sigma) := \operatorname{Tr}(\rho \ln \rho) - \operatorname{Tr}(\rho \ln \sigma).$$
(2.31)

If $\rho = \sigma$, the relative entropy is zero. Otherwise, if $\langle \psi | \rho | \psi \rangle \neq 0$ for any $| \psi \rangle$, and σ satisfies $\sigma | \psi \rangle = 0$, we have that $S(\rho | | \sigma) = +\infty$. By considering two density operators written in terms of spectral decompositions,

$$\rho = \sum_{a} p(a) |\phi_a\rangle \langle \phi_a|, \qquad (2.32)$$

$$\sigma = \sum_{a} q(a) |\phi_a\rangle \langle \phi_a|, \qquad (2.33)$$

with the orthonormal basis $\{|\phi_a\rangle\}_{a\in\mathcal{A}}$, where p(a) and q(a) are probability distributions on a set \mathcal{A} , we get

$$S(\rho || \sigma) = S(p || q) \ge 0$$
, (2.34)

which is the classical relative entropy defined in (2.7). In this case, we can rewrite it in terms of discrete variables as

$$S(p||q) := \sum_{a} p(a) \ln\left(\frac{p(a)}{q(a)}\right).$$
(2.35)

The non-negativity in (2.34), also called the Klein's inequality, can be directly proved by using Jensen's inequality [41, 79] and it is essential to derive the second law.

2.3.3 Derivation of second law from the relative entropy

The starting point to obtain the QFT is to define which system we are analyzing and how its probability density is characterized. If we have a system interacting with a heat bath, for example, the Hamiltonian will be written as

$$H_{tot}(t) = H_{\rm S}(t) + H_{\rm B} + H_{\rm I}(t).$$
 (2.36)

Usually, we assume the weak coupling conditions, e. e. $||H_S|| \gg ||H_I||^3$ and that the initial state of the system (S) and the bath (B) can be written in the product form

$$\rho_0^{\rm SB} = \rho_{\rm S}(0) \otimes \rho_{\rm B},\tag{2.37}$$

where

$$\rho_{\rm B} = \frac{e^{-\beta H_{\rm B}}}{Z} \tag{2.38}$$

stands for the thermodynamic equilibrium state in the canonical form while

$$Z = \mathrm{Tr}(e^{-\beta H_{\mathrm{B}}}),\tag{2.39}$$

is the partition function. $\beta = 1/T$ is the inverse temperature (Boltzmann constant is set to be one).

It is important to emphasize that the Gibbs distribution is a state that maximizes the entropy for a given energy, i.e., it is an equilibrium thermal state [80]. The final state of the composite system will be given by $\rho_t^{SB} = U \rho_0^{SB} U^{\dagger}$, where U is the unitary time-evolution operator given in (2.27).

Given the Von Neumann entropy in Eq. (2.28), the changes in this quantity will be then $\Delta S \equiv S(\rho_S(t)) - S(\rho_S(0))$. Also, the heat exchanged with the system can be written as

$$Q \equiv \operatorname{Tr}[H_B(\rho_R - \rho_R(t))]. \tag{2.40}$$

 $^{|| \}cdot ||$ means the norm of the operator.

The Von Neumann entropy is invariant under unitary transformations, then $S(\rho_i) = S(\rho_f)$. Moreover, the total entropy production, denoted Σ , can be recast in the form [71]

$$\Sigma = S(\rho_t^{SB} || \rho_{ref}) \ge 0, \qquad (2.41)$$

where ρ_{ref} is a reference equilibrium state that can be restated as $\rho_S(t) \otimes \rho'_B$. If $\rho_{ref} = \rho_t^{SB}$, the two distributions are equal and relative entropy is zero. Therefore, we can describe the total entropy production in the non-equilibrium dynamics of the composite system as

$$\Sigma \equiv \Delta S - \beta Q \ge 0. \tag{2.42}$$

The βQ term in this last expression can be understood as the entropy change in the bath [81]. Equation (2.42) is the second law of Thermodynamics in the form of the Clausius inequality, and it is a consequence of the non-negativity of the quantum relative entropy. Furthermore, it can be applied to arbitrary non-equilibrium states.

2.3.4 Stochastic Entropy Production

In order to formulate the QFT, we have to define the concepts of forward and reverse processes as trajectories in the state space, and establish stochastic thermodynamic quantities. Using the spectrum decomposition as in Eqs. (2.32) and (2.33), we can set two density operators, ρ_F and ρ_R , such as

$$\rho_F = \sum_{a} p_F(a) |\varphi_a\rangle \langle \varphi_a|, \qquad (2.43)$$

$$\rho_R = \sum_b p_R(b) \left| \psi_b \right\rangle \left\langle \psi_b \right|, \qquad (2.44)$$

where $\{|\varphi_a\rangle\}$ and $\{|\psi_b\rangle\}$ are orthonormal basis of \mathcal{H} . Here, the *F* and *R* labels means *forward* and *reverse* processes, respectively. In the following, we describe the protocols for both of these processes and also how to obtain the QFT from their probability distributions.

Forward Process

In the forward process, the initial state is given by ρ_F . If we perform a measurement on ρ_F in the basis $\{|\varphi_a\rangle\}$, we will have an outcome *a* with probability $p_F(a) =$ $\text{Tr}[\Pi_a \rho_F]$, with $\Pi_a = |\varphi_a\rangle\langle\varphi_a|$ is the projector. The final state ρ_{F_f} is then given by

$$\rho_{F_f} = U \Pi_a \rho_F \Pi_a U^{\dagger} / p_F(a), \qquad (2.45)$$

where U is the evolution operator representing the process under consideration. If we perform another measurement on this new state, but now in basis $\{|\psi_b\rangle\}$, we obtain an outcome b with probability $p_{F_f}(b) = \langle \psi_b | \rho_{F_f} | \psi_b \rangle$. Thus, we can define a transition probability, $p(a \rightarrow b)$, that is the probability of moving from one state to another during a single realization of the process, as

$$p(a \to b) = \operatorname{Tr}[\Pi_b U \rho_{F_f} U^{\dagger}]. \tag{2.46}$$

From this result, we can calculate the joint probability of the outcomes (a, b) as

$$p(a,b) = p_F(a) \ p(a \to b), \tag{2.47}$$

and also, $\sum_{a} p(a, b) = p_{F_f}(b)$.

Reverse Process

In the reverse process, we can construct a similar protocol, but with some changes. Here, we have to pay attention in the action of a *time-reversal operator* on the initial state ρ_R and on the Hamiltonian. First, we note that ρ_R , the density operator that describe the initial state in the reverse process, is given by

$$\tilde{\rho}_R = \sum_b p_R(b) \left| \tilde{\psi}_b \right\rangle \left\langle \tilde{\psi}_b \right| := \Theta \rho_R \Theta, \qquad (2.48)$$

where Θ is the time-reversal operator, an anti-unitary operator satisfying $\Theta^2 = \Theta$ and $\Theta^{\dagger} = \Theta$, and $\Theta |\psi_b\rangle := |\tilde{\psi}_b\rangle$.

The reverse protocol is the following. If we perform a measurement on $\tilde{\rho}_R$ in basis $\{ | \tilde{\psi}_b \rangle \}$, we obtain an outcome *b* with probability $p_R(b) = \text{Tr}[\tilde{\Pi}_b \tilde{\rho}_R]$. Next, we evaluate the time evolution from t = 0 to $t = \tau$, by using the corresponding unitary operator \tilde{U} , defined here as

$$\tilde{U} = T \exp\left(-i \int_0^\tau \tilde{H}(\tau - t) dt\right),$$
(2.49)

where $\tilde{H}(t) := \Theta H(t)\Theta$ is the time-reversed Hamiltonian. Then, if we perform another measurement in the state $\tilde{U}\tilde{\rho}_R\tilde{U}^{\dagger}$, which gives the reverse state after applying the unitary evolution operator during a certain time, but now in basis $\{|\tilde{\varphi}_a\rangle\}$, we obtain the outcome a with probability $\tilde{p}_{R_f}(a) = \text{Tr}[\tilde{\Pi}_a \tilde{U}\tilde{\Pi}_b \tilde{\rho}_R \tilde{\Pi}_b \tilde{U}^{\dagger}]/p_R(b)$.

Thus, we can also define a reverse transition probability, $\tilde{p}(b \rightarrow a)$ as

$$\tilde{p}(b \to a) = \operatorname{Tr}[\tilde{\Pi}_a \tilde{U} \tilde{\Pi}_b \tilde{\rho}_R \tilde{\Pi}_b \tilde{U}^{\dagger}].$$
(2.50)

From this result, we can calculate the joint probability of the outcomes (a, b) in the reverse process as

$$\tilde{p}(b,a) = p_R(b) \ \tilde{p}(b \to a), \tag{2.51}$$

and also, $\sum_b \tilde{p}(b,a) = \tilde{p}_{R_f}(a).$

Average Entropy Production

After describing the protocols for the forward and reverse processes, one can define the *stochastic entropy production* for both in the following way [79]

$$\sigma(a,b) := \ln \frac{p(a,b)}{\tilde{p}(b,a)} \qquad \text{(forward process)}, \tag{2.52}$$

$$\tilde{\sigma}(b,a) := \ln \frac{\tilde{p}(b,a)}{p(a,b)} \qquad \text{(reverse process)}, \tag{2.53}$$

where we have applied the fluctuation theorems seen before in the first section of this Chapter. One can note that $\sigma(a, b) = -\tilde{\sigma}(b, a)$. Moreover, this last equations directly lead to a general expression of the quantum fluctuation theorem. The average of σ in the forward process is given by [68]

$$\langle \sigma \rangle = \sum_{a,b} p(a,b) \ln \frac{p(a,b)}{\tilde{p}(b,a)} \ge 0.$$
(2.54)

This last expression is just the quantum relative entropy in (2.35). Now, let us introduce the following probabilities distributions of σ and $\tilde{\sigma}$:

$$p(\sigma = \Sigma) := \sum_{a,b} p(a,b) \,\delta(\sigma,\Sigma), \tag{2.55}$$

$$\tilde{p}(\tilde{\sigma} = -\Sigma) := \sum_{a,b} \tilde{p}(b,a) \,\delta(\tilde{\sigma}, -\Sigma).$$
(2.56)

Here, δ is the Kronecker delta and $\delta(\tilde{\sigma}, -\Sigma) = \delta(\sigma, \Sigma)$. We can therefore show that

$$\begin{split} \tilde{p}(\tilde{\sigma} = -\Sigma) &= \sum_{a,b} p(a,b) \; e^{\tilde{\sigma}(a,b)} \; \delta(\tilde{\sigma},-\Sigma) \\ &= e^{-\Sigma} \sum_{a,b} p(a,b) \; \delta(\tilde{\sigma},-\Sigma) \\ &= e^{-\Sigma} p(\sigma = \Sigma) \end{split}$$

Therefore, we can finally obtain the quantum fluctuation theorem in the form

$$\frac{\tilde{p}(\tilde{\sigma} = -\Sigma)}{p(\sigma = \Sigma)} = e^{-\Sigma}.$$
(2.57)

From this result, we can also show that $\langle e^{-\Sigma} \rangle = 1$, which is the integral fluctuation theorem, or quantum Jarzynski equality [82].

2.4 Beyond the second law: Uncertainty Relations

In addition to the second law of thermodynamics, which says that entropy production must always be non-negative, we will show that the entropy production has a minimum value, and this value is greater than zero for irreversible processes. Furthermore, we can show that this lower bound play a major role in controlling variances.

2.4.1 Classical Thermodynamic Uncertainty Relations

Minimal cost of precision

To understand how we derive a TUR, let us take as example a stochastic process in a biological context, which is the focus of the article by Udo Seifert and Andre Barato [14]. Here, the process in which chemical reactions catalyzed by enzymatic cycles converts chemical free energy from adenosine triphosphate molecule (ATP) into mechanical work is outlined. This is what is called a molecular engine, and in this case, the observable of interest is the number of steps the engine takes, and such as any stochastic variable, it is subject to thermal fluctuations.

Considering a linear network of states of a chemical reaction out of equilibrium catalyzed by an enzyme, the observable in question, or the output is given by completion of an enzymatic cycle that forms a single step, X(t). Such steps occur at a rate k^+ or k^- , with k^+ in one direction and k^- in the opposite direction, as shown in Fig. 2.3. Then, after a time t, we will have an average of $\langle X \rangle = (k^+ - k^-)t = Jt$ steps, where J is the probability current, also called "speed" in the steady-state.



FIGURE 2.3: Linear network of states of a chemical reaction.

If we calculate the variance of several realizations of this random process, we obtain [36]

$$\operatorname{Var}(X) = \left\langle (X - \langle X \rangle)^2 \right\rangle = (k^+ + k^-)t = 2Dt, \qquad (2.58)$$

where D is the diffusion coefficient. Therefore, with the mean and the variance we get the squared relative uncertainty of the observable in terms of current and diffusion:

$$\varepsilon^2 \equiv \frac{\operatorname{Var}(X)}{\langle X \rangle^2} = \frac{2D}{J^2 t}.$$
(2.59)

In order to obtain the thermodynamic cost C generated by the output, which in a period t is given by the entropy production rate σ , we have

$$C = \sigma t = (k^{+} - k^{-}) \ln\left(\frac{k^{+}}{k^{-}}\right) t.$$
 (2.60)

In this last expression, one can assume an external environment at a fixed temperature T where the transition rates are given by the local detailed balance (LDB) relation [83],

$$\frac{k^+}{k^-} = \exp(\mathcal{A}/k_B T), \tag{2.61}$$

which describes an equilibrium relationship between opposite processes and comes from the fluctuation theorems discussed in the earlier sections. Here, \mathcal{A} is the affinity driving the process, associated with the variable X. In this case, for instance, when X is a number associated to a chemical reaction, \mathcal{A} can be the chemical potential difference, $\mathcal{A} = \mu_{ATP} - \mu_{ADP} - \mu_P$.

Therefore, we see that the relationship between thermodynamic cost and uncertainty, or in other words, the energy dissipated in the process and precision, is given by the following thermodynamic uncertainty relation

$$C\varepsilon^2 = 2\sigma D/J^2 \ge 2k_B T, \tag{2.62}$$

where σ is the rate of entropy production, and this minimum limit of $2k_bT$ is independent of time. Furthermore, if we isolate σ , we find that the entropy production has the minimum value of $(J^2/D)k_bT$. This shows that to obtain a maximum or perfect precision, which would be a zero uncertainty, we would have infinite energy, which is impossible. Therefore, there is a *minimal cost of precision* that is unavoidable and universal in any process of this type. Note that the same results were earlier obtained, using a distinct method, in Ref. [1], which holds for both classical and quantum systems.

Uncertainty bound on variance of current fluctuations

A generalization of the TUR obtained before is given in an article by Gingrich *et al.* of 2016 [15], which demonstrates that in a context of non-equilibrium steady-states, all the current fluctuations are subject to a bound in the trade-off relation between the energy cost and the precision of measurement. In this work, the thermodynamic uncertainty relation is given by

$$\epsilon^2 \Sigma^\pi \ge 2,\tag{2.63}$$

where ϵ^2 is the relative uncertainty of current fluctuations

$$\epsilon^2 = \frac{\operatorname{Var}(j)}{\langle j^\pi \rangle^2}.$$
(2.64)

It is the variance normalized by the mean of a generalized current j, and the index π refers to steady-state. Also, Σ^{π} is the average dissipation rate, and Boltzmann's constant and the temperature was set as equal to 1.

Equation (2.63) means that when the relation between the dissipation and the uncertainty of the generalized current is calculated, it is verified that this value must be greater than or equal to 2. That is, controlling the current fluctuations by reducing the relative uncertainty costs a minimum dissipation. For example, if we want a precision of 1%, this costs at least $20.000k_BT$. This is an inevitable cost of temporal precision considering a stationary Markov process (i.e., a stochastic process that satisfies the "memoryless" property [84]).

2.4.2 Quantum thermodynamic uncertainty relations

In the quantum regime, the classical TUR described in the expressions (2.62) and (2.63) can be violated [85, 25], and it is still not entirely known why this happens. In fact, this is an interesting topic of research in the recent years, for instance, in the development of nanoscale autonomous machines that operate in non-equilibrium conditions [86]. Recently, it has been shown [16] that, for non-equilibrium quantum steady-states (NESS), the thermodynamic uncertainty relation is described as a direct consequence of the Cramér-Rao bound (CRB), and the geometry of quantum NESS itself directly implies the existence of a TUR in the form

$$\frac{\Delta_J}{\left\langle J\right\rangle^2}\left\langle \sigma\right\rangle \ge 1,\tag{2.65}$$

where J is the current —that can be of heat, charge or particles—, $\langle J \rangle$ is the average over all the currents, and Δ_J is the normalized variance,

$$\Delta_J \equiv \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \tau(\left\langle J^2 \right\rangle - \left\langle J \right\rangle^2). \tag{2.66}$$

Also, $\langle \sigma \rangle$ is defined as the average entropy production rate in the NESS. Equation (2.65) states a fundamental limit for precision thermodynamics for the NESS, which is twice smaller than that found in the classical regime. In the following, we will briefly derive the quantum TUR. The explicit derivation is found in more details in the reference [16]. See also Ref. [1] for a similar derivation.

Proof of the TUR in (2.65)

The main idea behind this approach is to exploit the mathematical properties of the quantum relative entropy between two probability densities and relate this to the entropy production in the context of non-equilibrium steady-states (NESS). After performing some calculations and transformations, the quantum TUR is obtained. For the case considered, the typical NESS scenario is described in Fig. 2.4, by which a quantum system is connected to two reservoirs (L, for "left", and R, for "right") that drive the system into a global steady-state. Then, a density matrix ensemble description is used in order to characterize observables that are directly connected with the entropy production and current fluctuations.



FIGURE 2.4: Diagrammatic illustration of a central system coupled to two thermal reservoirs at temperatures $T_{L,R}$. After a long time, this system will tend to a global non-equilibrium steady-state (NESS) characterized by a current J (of particles, charge, heat,etc...).

First, let us define the geometry of the states for the problem at hand. Here, we are going to consider a *manifold of steady-states* (SSM) (see Fig. 2.5), where the relation between two steady-states is quantified by their distinguishability measure through the relative entropy (Kullback-Leibler divergence) given in Eq. (2.31). Then,

we can rewrite this as

$$D(\rho_1 || \rho_2) = \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_1 \ln \rho_1] - \operatorname{Tr}[\rho_1 \ln \rho_2].$$

$$(2.67)$$

$$P_1 \qquad P_2 \qquad P_2$$

FIGURE 2.5: Manifold of non-equilibrium steady-states and the relative entropy between two density operators.

However, for the system considered here, the density matrices will correspond to $\rho_1 \rightarrow \rho_{ness}$ and $\rho_2 \rightarrow \rho_{les}$, where this last one representing the *local equilibrium state* (LES) of the total system. It means that the equilibrium condition is reached when both reservoirs have the same inverse temperature and chemical potential.

The time evolution of the entire composite system from the infinite past to the present is obtained through a generalized Gibbs ensemble, also known as the McLennan-Zubarev form [87, 88, 89, 90, 91]. Therefore, we can write the NESS and LES density matrices as

$$\rho_{ness} = \frac{e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)+\Sigma}}{Z_{ness}}, \qquad \rho_{les} = \frac{e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)}}{Z_{les}}, \tag{2.68}$$

where Z represents the partition function, $\bar{\beta} = (\beta_L + \beta_R)/2$ is the average of the inverse temperatures, $\bar{\mu} = (\beta_L \mu_L + \beta_R \mu_R)/(\beta_L + \beta_R)$ is the mean chemical potential, $N \equiv \sum_{a=L,R} N_a$ is the total particle number, \mathcal{H} is the total Hamiltonian and Σ is the *entropy production* that is defined as

$$\Sigma = \delta_{\mu\beta}Q - \delta_{\beta}E, \qquad (2.69)$$

where $E = (\mathcal{H}_L - \mathcal{H}_R)/2$, $Q = (N_L - N_R)/2$, are the time-average energy and particle difference between L and R, and $\delta_{\mu\beta} = \mu_L\beta_L - \mu_R\beta_R$, $\delta_\beta = \beta_L - \beta_R$ are known as thermodynamic affinities that drive the particle and energy currents, respectively [92].

From the relation in Eq. (2.69), we can define the *average entropy production rate* in the usual form as

$$\langle \sigma \rangle = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \frac{1}{\tau} \langle \Sigma \rangle = \delta_{\mu\beta} \langle J_Q \rangle - \delta_\beta \langle J_E \rangle,$$
 (2.70)

where $J_{Q,E}$ are the particle and energy currents in the SSM, defined as

$$J_Q(t) \equiv \frac{dQ(t)}{dt}, \qquad J_E(t) \equiv \frac{dE(t)}{dt}, \qquad (2.71)$$

and the time-averaged currents in the NESS are given by $\langle J_{Q,E} \rangle = \text{Tr}[J_{Q,E} \rho_{ness}]$. If we explicit calculate the relative entropy between ρ_{ness} and ρ_{les} , we will get that

$$D(\rho_{ness}||\rho_{les}) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[\rho_{ness}\ln\left(\frac{\rho_{ness}}{\rho_{les}}\right)\right]$$
$$= \operatorname{Tr}\left[\rho_{ness}\ln\left(e^{\Sigma}\frac{Z_{les}}{Z_{ness}}\right)\right]$$
$$= \operatorname{Tr}\left[\rho_{ness}\left(\Sigma - \ln\left(\frac{Z_{ness}}{Z_{les}}\right)\right)\right]$$
$$\therefore D(\rho_{ness}||\rho_{les}) = \langle\Sigma\rangle - \ln\left(\frac{Z_{ness}}{Z_{les}}\right).$$
(2.72)

Here, we used the trace properties: $\operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{ness} \Sigma] = \langle \Sigma \rangle$ and $\operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{ness}] = 1$. The last term in Eq. (2.72) can be interpreted as the difference between thermodynamic potentials in the LES and NESS, denoted as ψ_{les} and ψ_{ness} , also called Massieu functions [93]. Also, because the time-averaged entropy production Σ is a conserved quantity and commutes with \mathcal{H} and N, we can use the exponential matrix property $e^{A+B} = e^A e^B$ and rewrite the last term as

$$\Delta \psi = \psi_{les} - \psi_{ness} = \ln\left(\frac{Z_{ness}}{Z_{les}}\right) = \ln\left(\frac{\operatorname{Tr}[e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)}e^{\Sigma}]}{\operatorname{Tr}[(e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)}]}\right)$$
$$= \ln\left(\operatorname{Tr}\left[\frac{e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)}}{\operatorname{Tr}[(e^{-\bar{\beta}(\mathcal{H}-\bar{\mu}N)}]}e^{\Sigma}\right]\right) = \ln(\operatorname{Tr}[\rho_{les} e^{\Sigma}]). \quad (2.73)$$

Now, we can expand the exponential in Taylor series about zero, also called Maclaurin series,

$$e^{\Sigma} = \sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} \frac{\Sigma^k}{k!},\tag{2.74}$$

whereby gives us

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta \psi &= \ln \left(1 + \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} \operatorname{Tr} \left[\rho_{les} \left(\frac{\Sigma^{(2n+1)}}{(2n+1)!} \right) \right] + \operatorname{Tr} \left[\rho_{les} \left(\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\Sigma^{(2n)}}{(2n)!} \right) \right] \right) \\ &= \ln \left(1 + \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{\left\langle \Sigma^{(2n)} \right\rangle_{les}}{(2n)!} \right). \end{aligned}$$
(2.75)

The first term comes from k = 0 in Eq. (2.74), which gives that $Tr[\rho_{les}] = 1$. The

others terms in the expansion were assembled into even and odd powers of the entropy production. Then, because the expectation value is taken over ρ_{les} , the odd terms vanish.

Now, we are going to perform a transformation in the SSM, by rewriting the NESS density matrix as a generalized function of the control parameter λ ,

$$\rho_{ness} \equiv \rho(\lambda),$$

where $\lambda = (\bar{\beta}, \bar{\beta\mu}, \delta_{\beta}, \delta_{\beta\mu})^T$ can be described as the vector of the parameters that define the thermodynamic conditions in the SSM. If the system is subject to small variations on the control parameter $\lambda, \rho(\lambda) \mapsto \rho(\lambda + \delta\lambda)$, and then the relative entropy between these two states can be given by the local curvature of the manifold. This can be calculated in terms of the *Fisher Information* (*I*) as [94, 95]

$$D(\rho(\lambda + \delta\lambda)||\rho(\lambda)) = \frac{1}{2}d\lambda^T I(\lambda) d\lambda + O(d\lambda^3), \qquad (2.76)$$

where *I* quantifies the sensitivity of the system when small variations of λ are made, and it is defined in the multidimensional case as a matrix whose elements are written as

$$I(\lambda)_{ij} = \sum_{k} \rho_k(\lambda) \left(\frac{\partial \ln \rho_k(\lambda)}{\partial \lambda_i} \frac{\partial \ln \rho_k(\lambda)}{\partial \lambda_j} \right).$$
(2.77)

The precision of estimation of a parameter λ , or a function $f(\lambda)$, is determined by a fundamental lower bound, called *Cramér-Rao bound* (CRB) [41, 96], that can be written in terms of Fisher information in this case as

$$\operatorname{Cov}_{\lambda}(f) \ge \frac{\partial f(\lambda)}{\partial \lambda} \left[I(\lambda) \right]^{-1} \left(\frac{\partial f(\lambda)}{\partial \lambda} \right)^{T},$$
 (2.78)

where $\operatorname{Cov}_{\lambda}(f)$ is the covariance matrix of $f(\lambda)$, and its elements are given by $\operatorname{Cov}_{\lambda}(f_i f_j) = \langle f_i f_j \rangle_{\lambda} - \langle f_i \rangle_{\lambda} \langle f_j \rangle_{\lambda}$. The partial derivative of $f(\lambda)$ with respect to λ is the Jacobian matrix whose ij element is given by $\partial f_i(\lambda) / \partial \lambda_j$. We can use the CRB to estimate the average steady-state currents $\langle J_{\alpha} \rangle_{\lambda}$, where the α label can be any current defined in the system. Let us define

$$K_{\lambda}(J) \equiv \frac{\mathrm{d}\langle J \rangle}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}$$
(2.79)

as the Jacobian matrix and

$$\operatorname{Cov}_{\lambda}(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha'}) = \operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha'}\rho(\lambda)] - \operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha}\rho(\lambda)]\operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha'}\rho(\lambda)]$$
(2.80)

as the covariance matrix $\text{Cov}_{\lambda}(J)$. Then, the CRB can be written as

$$\operatorname{Cov}_{\lambda}(J) - K_{\lambda}(J) [I(\lambda)]^{-1} (K_{\lambda}(J))^{T} \ge 0.$$
 (2.81)

This last expression can also be rewritten as $I - K^T \text{Cov}^{-1} K \ge 0$ [97]. From the expression in Eq. (2.79), we can write $d \langle J \rangle = K d\lambda$, what allows us to express the inequality in question as

$$d\lambda^{T} I d\lambda \geq d \langle J \rangle^{T} \operatorname{Cov}^{-1} d \langle J \rangle$$
(2.82)

$$2D(\rho_{ness}||\rho_{les}) \geq \langle J \rangle^T \operatorname{Cov}^{-1} \langle J \rangle$$
(2.83)

$$(\langle \Sigma \rangle - \Delta \psi) \geq \frac{1}{2} \langle J \rangle^T \operatorname{Cov}^{-1} \langle J \rangle.$$
 (2.84)

From Eq. (2.82) to (2.83), we have used the relation in Eq. (2.76), where we can consider the NESS and LES states in terms of the control parameter λ , and also $d\langle J \rangle = \langle J \rangle_{ness} - \langle J \rangle_{les} = \langle J \rangle_{ness} \equiv \langle J \rangle$, since the currents are zero in the LES. From Eqs. (2.83) to (2.84) we have substituted the relative entropy relation in Eq. (2.72).

Now, we can notice that from Eq. (2.75), we have that $\Delta \psi = \langle \Sigma^2 \rangle_{les} / 2 + O^3$. However, by following the calculations detailed in Ref. [16], where the expansion in the relation between the partition functions in the NESS and LES leads to the relation $\langle \Sigma^2 \rangle_{les} + O^3 = \langle \Sigma \rangle_{ness}$, i.e., the average of the squared entropy production in the LES is equal, up to the second order, to the average entropy production in the NESS. Thus, we can finally write that in the regime of small temperatures,

$$\Delta \psi = \frac{\langle \Sigma^2 \rangle_{les}}{2} + O^3 = \frac{\langle \Sigma \rangle_{ness}}{2}.$$
 (2.85)

Therefore, the inequality in Eq. (2.84), by considering $\langle \Sigma \rangle = \langle \Sigma \rangle_{ness}$, will be given by

$$\langle \Sigma \rangle \ge \langle J \rangle^T \operatorname{Cov}^{-1} \langle J \rangle$$
 (2.86)

This last result can be expressed in terms of the average steady-state entropy production rate in Eq. (2.70),

$$\langle \Sigma \rangle = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \tau \langle \sigma \rangle ,$$
 (2.87)

and with the normalized covariance matrix between different steady-states currents [98],

$$\Delta(J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha'}) = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \tau \operatorname{Cov}(J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha'}), \tag{2.88}$$

and we can finally obtain a TUR in the form

$$\frac{\Delta_J}{\langle J \rangle^2} \left\langle \sigma \right\rangle \ge 1, \tag{2.89}$$

where we have considered $\langle J \rangle$ a symmetric matrix, and then $\langle J \rangle = \langle J \rangle^T$. Equation (2.89), when compared to its classical counterpart, shows that the bound on the variance of the currents can be at least twice smaller. This kind of violation of the TUR is interesting because this trade-off relation can be linked to power fluctuations of a heat engine, and consequently, to its stability and efficiency, what it is essential in the development of a range of measurement devices. A similar approach in the context of a general estimation process is given in Ref. [1], where it is introduced a bound on the precision of acquiring information in terms of dissipated work, and it has practical applications such as increase efficiency of the reversibility of high precision measurement devices in metrology. Recently, the violation of the TUR was analyzed in the context of quantum thermoelectric junctions at steady state [85], to quantify the performance of thermoelectric generators, i.e., its power fluctuations efficiency.

Chapter 3

Quantum Mechanics in Phase Space

W HAT is phase space? When we think about the environment that surrounds us, we notice that it has characteristics such as size, colors, sounds, temperature, etc ... What we see, in fact, always has width, length, and depth, and so our displacement is subject to such bonds with the space we step on. In the classical world, we have named such characteristics as the dimensions x, y, z. So, classical space (from our direct experience) is a Cartesian representation of Euclidean geometry [99]. However, there is another way to describe the space in question, using parameters other than just x, y, z.

If, for instance, we want to know how a body moves in this space, we need to know its speed and where it was. In turn, velocity is a measure of displacement for a certain time, and if we make the product of this variation of space in time by the mass of the body, we obtain its generalized linear momentum. With the momentum, we can describe the trajectory of the body in motion, but to know how it changes its speed in space being traversed, we need another form of representation, different from the Cartesian graphs before. We need to describe a phase space, where one can see how the state of the body changes. This is what phase space represents: all possible states of the dynamics of a system [21].

3.1 Classical mechanics

Classically, the points defined in this space are pairs of parameters (also known as degrees of freedom or generalized coordinates) \mathbf{p} and \mathbf{q} , momentum, and position, respectively. Each point represents a state of the system, and each parameter is represented by an axis of a multidimensional space. The Hamiltonian of the system of interest is a function of both generalized coordinates and time, $H(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{p}, t)$ and it fully describes the mechanics of the system. If we analyze the generalized coordinate \mathbf{q} with respect to time, we get information about the *trajectory* of the system, but we have no information about its *motion*. On the contrary, if we analyze the generalized conjugate moment \mathbf{p} concerning time, we have the *temporal evolution*

of the momentum, and consequently, the *energy* of the system. However, we do not have the trajectory. On the other hand, the analysis of \mathbf{p} with \mathbf{q} allows us to examine the evolution of both coordinates without explicitly dependence on time. For instance, in the case of a system that oscillates periodically, or a *harmonic oscillator*, subject to a potential $U(x) \propto x^2/2$, we can schematize the evolution of the states variables, x (which gives the displacement) and p (which gives the momentum), as shown in Fig. 3.1, and the trajectory in the phase space related to the action of this system (Fig. 3.2).



FIGURE 3.1: Time evolution of a simple harmonic oscillator.



FIGURE 3.2: Illustration of a trajectory in phase space for a simple harmonic oscillator.

The analysis of \mathbf{p} with respect to \mathbf{q} is the *phase space dynamics*, and it allows us to express the Hamiltonian or the system's equations of motion in terms of \mathbf{p} and \mathbf{q} only, as described by Hamilton's equations [21]

$$\dot{\mathbf{q}} = \frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{p}}, \quad \dot{\mathbf{p}} = -\frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{q}}.$$
 (3.1)

3.1.1 Hamiltonian flow and continuity equation

The initial conditions defined by a point in phase space lead to the description of individual trajectories and Hamilton's equations that guide the evolution of the system of interest. In the case of a system subject to a flow of a Hamiltonian function, Hamilton's equations can be written in a matrix notation as [100]

$$\begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{q}} \\ \dot{\mathbf{p}} \end{pmatrix} = \mathbf{M}_2 \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{q}} \\ \frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{p}} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where M_2 is the standard symplectic matrix of order 2 given by

$$\mathbf{M_2} = \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{array}\right).$$

The general dynamics of a function $F(q_i, p_i; t)$, where q_i and p_i are, respectively, the canonical coordinates and conjugate momenta (i = 1, ..., n.), can be written as a *continuity equation* that, more generally, may include a "source" and a "sink" term, also functions of q_i , p_i , and t, when we want to describe quantities that are often but not always conserved

$$\frac{\partial F}{\partial t} + \nabla \cdot \mathbf{J} = \sigma, \tag{3.3}$$

where $\nabla = (\frac{\partial}{\partial q_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial p_i})$, and **J** represents the phase space current while σ is the generating source or sink contributions.

If the system is conservative, then $\sigma = 0$ and the total time derivative of the function F is also zero. Therefore, the continuity equation can be written as a Liouville equation [101], since

$$\frac{dF}{dt} = \frac{\partial F}{\partial t} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\partial F}{\partial q_i} \dot{q}_i + \frac{\partial F}{\partial p_i} \dot{p}_i \right) = 0, \qquad (3.4)$$

or, by relating the terms in the sum with the derivatives in Eq. (3.1),

$$\frac{\partial F}{\partial t} + \{F, H\} = 0, \tag{3.5}$$

where

$$\{F,H\} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\partial F}{\partial q_i} \frac{\partial H}{\partial p_i} - \frac{\partial F}{\partial p_i} \frac{\partial H}{\partial q_i} \right)$$
(3.6)

is the Poisson bracket. For the canonical coordinates, we have

$$\{q_i, q_j\} = \{p_i, p_j\} = 0$$
(3.7)

$$\{q_i, p_j\} = \delta_{ij} \quad , \tag{3.8}$$

where δ_{ij} is the Kronecker delta.

Comparing Eqs. (3.3) and (3.5), we see that $\nabla \cdot \mathbf{J} = \{F, H\}$, and then the classical current in phase space can be written as

$$\mathbf{J} = \begin{pmatrix} J_q \\ J_p \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \dot{q}F \\ \dot{p}F \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.9)

3.2 Quantum mechanics

In classical mechanics, we can structure a map that relates the generalized coordinates and the conjugate momenta and study how they evolve, in the same perspective, through a phase space distribution, $\rho(q, p)$, which determines the probability that the system will be found in a given microstate (q + dq, p + dp), with a infinitesimal probability element $\rho dp dq$. In quantum mechanics, however, the Heisenberg uncertainty relation tells us that we cannot precisely define these two variables at the same time with infinity precision [18]. Representations of states in quantum mechanics are made in terms of either position or momentum, but not both.

The dynamics of a quantum system are subject to parameter fluctuations, which makes the definition of a trajectory somewhat more uncertain. Because of this statistical nature, the state of the system, which in the formulation in Hilbert space is described by a state vector or wave function, is represented in phase space as a *quasiprobability* distribution.

In the 20th century, several people studied the formulation of quantum mechanics in the phase space based on this concept of a quasiprobability distribution. One of the first was the physicist Eugene Wigner, winner of the 1963 Nobel Prize in Physics "for his contributions to the theory of the atomic nucleus and the elementary particles, particularly through the discovery and application of fundamental symmetry principles" [102]. The Wigner function¹ is one of the pillars of the formulation of quantum mechanics in phase space, although there are others. It was introduced in 1932 to study quantum corrections to classical statistical mechanics [103]. In

¹See Appendix C.

1927 Hermann Weyl introduced the concept of mapping from phase space functions to Hilbert space operators in the Schrödinger picture, also known as Weyl transform or Weyl quantization [104]. The inverse mapping is called Wigner transform. Later, this inversion of representations was very useful in the works carried out by Hilbrand J. Groenewold [105] in 1946, and José Enrique Moya in 1949 [106].

To understand how we relate the classical and quantum representations, we need to construct a basis where we can develop the main conceptions we are dealing with. This framework is based on the problems of systems that are nearly classical but have some important quantum features. It is often faced in quantum optics, where characterizing fluctuating classical fields is necessary [107]. In this context, we will see that the formalism based on the study of coherent states of oscillating radiation fields is a very useful way to describe the dynamics in phase space.

3.2.1 The Harmonic Oscillator

One of the best examples of quantum systems in which we can study certain classical properties is the harmonic oscillator. In the classical description, a particle of mass m in an oscillatory motion can be described by its position and momentum, both of which changing in time. The total energy of this system is given by

$$E = \frac{p^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 q^2,$$
(3.10)

where ω is the angular frequency and it is related to the period of oscillation Tby $\omega = 2\pi/T$. The harmonic oscillator can also appears when analyzing the onedimensional oscillations in a spring of elastic constant k, subject to a restoring force of the form F = -kx. In this case, the angular frequency is defined as $\omega = \sqrt{k/m}$.

To define the quantum system, we have to change concepts. Now, let us use Hermitian operators in place of dynamic variables, which follow the commutation relations

$$[q, p] = i\hbar. \tag{3.11}$$

In the following step, one can define a Hamiltonian for this *quantum* harmonic oscillator as

$$H \equiv \frac{p^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 q^2.$$
 (3.12)

Creation and annihilation operators

For the convenience of a better description of the problem, we can define two non-Hermitian operators, called *annihilation* and *creation* operators [72], respectively,

such that

$$a = \sqrt{\frac{m\omega}{2\hbar}} \left(q + \frac{ip}{m\omega} \right), \quad a^{\dagger} = \sqrt{\frac{m\omega}{2\hbar}} \left(q - \frac{ip}{m\omega} \right).$$
 (3.13)

From the canonical commutation relations, one can obtain directly that

$$[a, a^{\dagger}] = 1. \tag{3.14}$$

Definition 3. We define a number operator, or occupation number operator, as

$$N = a^{\dagger}a,$$

which is clearly Hermitian. Also, a direct calculation leads to

$$a^{\dagger}a = \frac{H}{\hbar\omega} - \frac{1}{2}$$

Therefore, one can rewrite the Hamiltonian operator in Eq. (3.12) for the quantum harmonic oscillator as

$$H = \hbar\omega\left(N + \frac{1}{2}\right) = \hbar\omega\left(a^{\dagger}a + \frac{1}{2}\right).$$
(3.15)

Since the Hamiltonian and the number operator commutes with each other, they share a set of joint eigenstates denoted by

$$N\left|n\right\rangle = n\left|n\right\rangle,\tag{3.16}$$

and

$$H\left|n\right\rangle = E_{n}\left|n\right\rangle,\tag{3.17}$$

where $|n\rangle$ are known as energy eigenstates. Due to Eq. (3.15), we also have

$$H\left|n\right\rangle = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega\left|n\right\rangle,$$
(3.18)

what leads to the energy eigenvalues given by

$$E_n = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega. \tag{3.19}$$

Now, we seek to better characterize this eigenstate of the number operator, $|n\rangle$. What would be the eigenvalues and eigenvectors of N?

Let us begin by considering that, since N is Hermitian, its eigenvalues must be real and its eigenvectors form an orthonormal basis. From the definition of H in terms of $a^{\dagger}a$ and Eq. (3.16), we can write

$$a^{\dagger}a \left| n \right\rangle = n \left| n \right\rangle,$$
 (3.20)

from which we obtain

$$\langle n | a^{\dagger} a | n \rangle = n \ge 0. \tag{3.21}$$

Using the relation in Eq. (3.14) along with [AB, C] = A[B, C] + [A, C]B, one can show that

$$[a^{\dagger}a, a] = -a, \qquad [a^{\dagger}a, a^{\dagger}] = a^{\dagger}.$$
 (3.22)

Therefore, we have

$$(a^{\dagger}a)a\left|n\right\rangle = a(a^{\dagger}a-1)\left|n\right\rangle = (n-1)a\left|n\right\rangle, \qquad (3.23)$$

$$(a^{\dagger}a)a^{\dagger}|n\rangle = a^{\dagger}(a^{\dagger}a+1)|n\rangle = (n+1)a^{\dagger}|n\rangle.$$
 (3.24)

In other words, $a |n\rangle$ and $a^{\dagger} |n\rangle$ are eigenstates of N with eigenvalues (n - 1) and (n + 1), respectively. It means that when a and a^{\dagger} operate on $|n\rangle$, they decrease and increase n by one unit, respectively, what is equivalent to say that there was a *destruction (annihilation)* or a *creation* of a quantum of energy $\hbar\omega$.

From Eq. (3.23), we have that $a |n\rangle$ and $|n-1\rangle$ represent the same eigenvector with different eigenvalue. Thus, to normalize the states $|n\rangle$ for all values of n, we can write

$$\gamma a \left| n \right\rangle = \left| n - 1 \right\rangle, \tag{3.25}$$

where γ is a normalization constant. Then, in order to compute it we simply write

$$|\gamma|^2 \langle n | a^{\dagger} a | n \rangle = \langle n - 1 | n - 1 \rangle = 1, \qquad (3.26)$$

and, on the other hand, Eq. (3.16) gives

$$\langle n | a^{\dagger}a | n \rangle = n \langle n | n \rangle = n.$$
 (3.27)

When combined, these two last equations imply that

$$|\gamma|^2 = \frac{1}{n}.\tag{3.28}$$

This implies that n cannot be negative, $n \ge 0$, since the norm is a positive quantity. Equation (3.25) then becomes

$$\frac{a}{\sqrt{n}}\left|n\right\rangle = \left|n-1\right\rangle,\tag{3.29}$$

and we can conclude that

$$a\left|n\right\rangle = \sqrt{n}\left|n-1\right\rangle. \tag{3.30}$$

A similar procedure is followed in order to find the action of a^{\dagger} on $|n\rangle$, which generates $|n + 1\rangle$ (i.e., a^{\dagger} raises the eigenvalue by one unity). It can be easily shown that

$$a^{\dagger} \left| n \right\rangle = \sqrt{n+1} \left| n+1 \right\rangle. \tag{3.31}$$

The operators described in Eqs. (3.30) and (3.31) are also known as *lowering* and *raising* operators, respectively. When n = 0, we call $|0\rangle$ the **vacuum** state, or fundamental state, and it is defined by

$$a \left| 0 \right\rangle = 0. \tag{3.32}$$

All states after that can be build by applying a^{\dagger} on the vacuum state successively:

$$|n\rangle = \frac{(a^{\dagger})^n}{\sqrt{n!}} |0\rangle.$$
(3.33)

It is easy to prove that the states $|n\rangle$ form an orthonormal basis, $\langle n|m\rangle = \delta_{n,m}$. They are also called **Fock states**, in honor of soviet physicist Vladimir Fock [108].

3.2.2 Coherent States Representation

The *coherent state* concept was first introduced by E. Schrödinger in 1926 [109]. Later, in the 1960s, John R. Klauder expressed these states as eigenvectors of the lowering operator [110]. After this, in 1963, Roy J. Glauber offered an excellent treatment of this subject in the quantum theory of light [111].

Conceptually speaking, a coherent state is a very specific quantum state, described in the context of the harmonic quantum oscillator, which refers to the state of a quantized electromagnetic field that most closely approximates a classical harmonic oscillator. It is a state characterized by a displacement of the ground-state wavepacket, that maximizes the coherence, i.e, it is a **minimum uncertainty state** [112].

Definition 4. We define a minimum uncertainty state $|\alpha\rangle$, which satisfies

$$a |\alpha\rangle = \alpha |\alpha\rangle \quad , \quad \alpha \in \mathbb{C} ,$$
 (3.34)

also known as a coherent state [113].

Here, the coherent state $|\alpha\rangle$ is the eigenvector of the annihilation operator. Since this operator is not Hermitian, the coherent states are not orthogonal, neither are the eigenvalues real. In the following topics, we are going to describe some important properties of the coherent states which will be often needed.

i) Coherent states in terms of Fock states

In the Fock state basis, also called the number state $|n\rangle$, the coherent states takes the form

$$|\alpha\rangle = e^{-|\alpha|^2/2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\alpha^n}{\sqrt{n!}} |n\rangle, \qquad (3.35)$$

where $|\alpha|^2 = \alpha \alpha^*$. Then, the coherent states can be rewritten as

$$|\alpha\rangle = e^{\alpha a^{\dagger} - |\alpha|^2/2} |0\rangle.$$
(3.36)

ii) Displacement of the vacuum state

This can also be written in terms of a *displacement operator* $D(\alpha) = e^{-|\alpha|^2/2} e^{\alpha a^{\dagger}} e^{\alpha^* a}$, that operates on the vacuum state as

$$|\alpha\rangle = D(\alpha)|0\rangle, \qquad (3.37)$$

since $e^{-\alpha^* a} |0\rangle = |0\rangle$. Using the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff formula² for any two operators A and B, it may be shown that, if [[A, B], A] = [[A, B], B] = 0, then [114]

$$e^{A+B} = e^{-[A,B]/2} e^A e^B. ag{3.38}$$

Therefore, it follows that

$$D(\alpha) = e^{\alpha a^{\dagger} - \alpha^* a}.$$
(3.39)

The reason why the displacement operator is called this way is not very obvious at first glance. To understand this name, let us consider some of its properties. First, we can verify from Eq. (3.39) that

$$D^{\dagger}(\alpha)D(\alpha) = D(\alpha)D^{\dagger}(\alpha) = 1, \qquad (3.40)$$

i.e, it is unitary, and also $D^{\dagger}(\alpha) = D(-\alpha)$, what means that if you displace the state by a given α and then do the opposite (displace back by $-\alpha$), you get the same result from the beginning. Secondly, the action of this operator on the annihilation operator results in

$$D^{\dagger}(\alpha)aD(\alpha) = e^{\alpha^* a - \alpha a^{\dagger}} a e^{\alpha a^{\dagger} - \alpha^* a}.$$
(3.41)

²See Appendix **B**.

If a = B and $C = \alpha^* a - \alpha a^{\dagger}$, we can use the BCH formula

$$e^{C}Be^{-C} = B + [C, B] + \frac{1}{2!}[C, [C, B]] + \frac{1}{3!}[C, [C, [C, B]]] + \dots$$
 (3.42)

and the commutation relation, $[a, a^{\dagger}] = 1$, in order to get

$$[\alpha^* a - \alpha a^{\dagger}, a] = \alpha. \tag{3.43}$$

Since as this is proportional to the identity, all higher order commutators in the BCH expansion will be zero. Therefore, we can write

$$D^{\dagger}(\alpha)aD(\alpha) = a + \alpha, \qquad (3.44)$$

or, in other words, what the displacement operator does in fact is to displace the operator by an amount of α . That is the reason for its name. Likewise, since $D^{\dagger}(\alpha) = D(-\alpha)$ it follows that in the opposite displacement,

$$D(\alpha)aD^{\dagger}(\alpha) = a - \alpha. \tag{3.45}$$

In the case of the creation operator a^{\dagger} , we get that $D^{\dagger}(\alpha)a^{\dagger}D(\alpha) = a^{\dagger} + \alpha^{*}$.

iii) Orthogonality and completeness

To analyse the orthogonality of two coherent states α and β , let us compute its scalar product using the expression in Eq. (3.36):

$$\langle \beta | \alpha \rangle = e^{-|\beta|^2/2} e^{-|\alpha|^2/2} \langle 0 | e^{\beta^* a} e^{\alpha a^\dagger} | 0 \rangle.$$
 (3.46)

Using now Eq. (3.38), we obtain

$$e^{\beta^* a} e^{\alpha a^{\dagger}} = e^{\alpha a^{\dagger}} e^{\beta^* a} e^{\beta^* \alpha}. \tag{3.47}$$

Thus, the scalar product can be written as

$$\langle \beta | \alpha \rangle = \exp\left(\beta^* \alpha - \frac{|\beta|^2}{2} - \frac{|\alpha|^2}{2}\right),$$
(3.48)

and the overlap between both states is given by

$$|\langle \beta | \alpha \rangle|^2 = \exp\left(-|\alpha - \beta|^2\right).$$
 (3.49)

In other words, two coherent states are **not** orthogonal to each other, since the overlap between them decays exponentially. However, if α and β have a large difference from each other, they can be considered almost orthogonal. In the limit where $\alpha = \beta$,

$$\langle \alpha | \alpha \rangle = 1. \tag{3.50}$$

The coherent states obeys the completeness relation

$$\mathbf{I} = \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}^2 \alpha \left| \alpha \right\rangle \left\langle \alpha \right|, \qquad (3.51)$$

where the integral is over the complex plane, $\alpha = \alpha_x + i\alpha_y$ and $d^2\alpha = d\alpha_x d\alpha_y$. Since there is a factor $1/\pi$ in front of the integral, and the coherent states are not orthogonal for different α and β , we say that the set of coherent states are *over-complete*.

iv) Coordinate and momentum spaces

Let's consider a class of quantum-mechanical systems described in the canonical coherent states basis, $|\alpha\rangle$, defined as the *eigenstates* of the annihilation operator of the harmonic oscillator described in Eq. (3.34) [115]. From Eqs. (3.13), one can rewrite this operator as

$$a = \frac{1}{2}\frac{q}{\sigma_q} + \frac{i}{2}\frac{p}{\sigma_p},\tag{3.52}$$

where the uncertainties σ_q and σ_p of the respective operators q and p, computed in the ground state $|0\rangle$ of the harmonic oscillator, are given by

$$\sigma_q = \sqrt{\hbar/2m\omega}$$
 and $\sigma_p = \sqrt{\hbar m\omega/2}$. (3.53)

Here, m is the mass of the particle and ω is the oscillator's angular frequency. The product between the uncertainties obeys the Heisenberg uncertainty relation [18],

$$\sigma_q \ \sigma_p = \frac{\hbar}{2}.\tag{3.54}$$

Thus, we have that the coordinate and momentum operators may be rewritten in terms of the annihilation and creation operators as

$$q = \sigma_q(a^{\dagger} + a), \quad \text{and} \quad p = i\sigma_p(a^{\dagger} - a).$$
 (3.55)

The eigenvalues α and α^* can also be written as

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{q}{\sigma_q} + \frac{ip}{\sigma_p} \right), \quad \text{and} \quad \alpha^* = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{q}{\sigma_q} - \frac{ip}{\sigma_p} \right). \tag{3.56}$$

The set of states $\{|\alpha\rangle\}_{\alpha\in\mathbb{C}}$ constitute an over-complete basis and obey the completeness rule

$$\mathbf{1} = \int \mathrm{d}^2 \alpha \left| \alpha \right\rangle \left\langle \alpha \right|$$

where $d^2 \alpha = d\alpha^* d\alpha / 2\pi i = dq dp / 2\pi \hbar$ is the volume element in the phase space and the projector onto a coherent state is $|\alpha\rangle\langle\alpha|$.

A coordinate transformation may be defined and it will be often needed. Here, we will identify the phase space plane of classical systems characterized by the canonical pair (q, p) as Ξ_{qp} , and the complex plane described by the conjugate pair (α, α^*) of the eigenvalues as Ξ_{α} . From Eq. (3.55), we can set expressions for q and p in terms of the eigenvalues as

$$q \equiv \langle \alpha | q | \alpha \rangle = \sigma_q(\alpha^* + \alpha) = 2\sigma_q \operatorname{Re}(\alpha), \qquad (3.57)$$

$$p \equiv \langle \alpha | p | \alpha \rangle = i \sigma_p(\alpha^* - \alpha) = 2 \sigma_p \operatorname{Im}(\alpha).$$
(3.58)

Here, $\operatorname{Re}(\alpha)$ and $\operatorname{Im}(\alpha)$ are the real and imaginary parts of α , respectively. Partial derivatives with respect to the coordinates of each pair can be written as

$$\partial_q = \frac{1}{2\sigma_q} (\partial_\alpha + \partial_{\alpha^*}), \quad \partial_p = \frac{i}{2\sigma_p} (\partial_\alpha - \partial_{\alpha^*}), \quad (3.59)$$

$$\partial_{\alpha} = \sigma_q \partial_q - i \sigma_p \partial_p , \quad \partial_{\alpha^*} = \sigma_q \partial_q + i \sigma_p \partial_p .$$
(3.60)

where we used a short-hand notation for the partial derivatives for the sake of simplicity.

v) The density operator

Consider the fluctuating classical field as a function of time for a field with large fluctuations, described in terms of a probability distribution P(E) for the complex field amplitude $E = |E|e^{i\phi}$. In the statistical approach, we suppose that the system is in the state $|\psi\rangle$, and then the field is described by the density operator

$$\rho = \sum_{\psi} P_{\psi} |\psi\rangle \langle\psi|, \qquad (3.61)$$

where P_{ψ} is the probability of being in the state $|\psi\rangle$. Then, any field operator O has the expectation value given by

$$\langle O \rangle = \operatorname{Tr}(O\rho). \tag{3.62}$$

In terms of the photon occupation number states [107], we have

$$\rho = \sum_{n,m} |n\rangle \langle n| \rho |m\rangle \langle m| = \sum_{n,m} \rho_{nm} |n\rangle \langle m|, \qquad (3.63)$$

or, by expanding in terms of coherent states,

$$\rho = \int \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \alpha}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \beta}{\pi} |\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | \rho |\beta\rangle \langle \beta |.$$
(3.64)

3.2.3 The Husimi representation

Although the Wigner function was one of the first representations of the quantum phase space, other quasiprobability distributions have been highlighted over the years, in different contexts. Its most varied applications, ranging from quantum decoherence [116, 117], the interface between classical and quantum mechanics [118, 119], and even in chemistry [120, 121, 122], enabled the construction of a very useful mathematical apparatus in different areas of knowledge. One of these representations was Husimi's function, also know as *Q*-function, developed in the 1940s [123] and often used in quantum optics [124], more specifically in quantum tomography [125], and in the study of superconductor quantum effects [126]. Furthermore, Husimi's distribution has the advantage of being a positive function by definition.

The Husimi Q-distribution

Definition 5. The Husimi function in the coherent state representation is defined as a quasi-distribution function corresponding to a density operator ρ as [107, 127]

$$Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \langle \alpha | \rho | \alpha \rangle , \qquad (3.65)$$

where ρ is the density matrix of the system. From this definition, we see that the *Q*-function is positive definite. The normalization of $Q(\alpha, \alpha^*)$ is given by the normalization of the density operator,

$$1 = Tr\{\rho\} = Tr\left\{\frac{1}{\pi}\int d^2\alpha \left|\alpha\right\rangle \left\langle\alpha\right|\rho\right\} = \frac{1}{\pi}\int d^2\alpha \left\langle\alpha\right|\rho|\alpha\right\rangle, \qquad (3.66)$$

such that

$$\int \mathrm{d}^2 \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) = 1. \tag{3.67}$$

In the case of a pure one-particle quantum state $|\varphi\rangle$ with projection $\varphi(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \langle \alpha | \varphi \rangle$, the associated Husimi function will be

$$Q_{\varphi}(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} |\varphi(\alpha, \alpha^*)|^2 = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho \left|\alpha\right\rangle \left\langle\alpha\right|\right).$$
(3.68)

Expectation values of operators

Knowing the Q-function, one can also compute expectation values of operators. Let us obtain, for instance, the average of the creation operator that acts on the coherent state such that

$$\langle \alpha | a^{\dagger} = \langle \alpha | \alpha^*. \tag{3.69}$$

Thus, it follows that

$$\langle a^{\dagger} \rangle = \operatorname{Tr}(a^{\dagger}\rho) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}^{2}\alpha \, \langle \alpha | a^{\dagger}\rho | \alpha \rangle = \int \mathrm{d}^{2}\alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^{*})\alpha^{*}$$
(3.70)

In fact, the expectation value of any operator T can be written as

$$\langle T \rangle = \operatorname{Tr}(\rho T) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int d^2 \alpha \, \langle \alpha | \rho T | \alpha \rangle = \int d^2 \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) \mathcal{T}(\alpha, \alpha^*).$$
 (3.71)

Examples of Husimi's functions

Next, we will describe how the calculation of Husimi functions is done given different quantum states and their respective density operators.

i) Coherent state

For a coherent state denoted by $|\beta\rangle$, the density operator is $\rho = |\beta\rangle\langle\beta|$ and we get

$$Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \langle \alpha | \beta \rangle \langle \beta | \alpha \rangle = \frac{1}{\pi} | \langle \alpha | \beta \rangle |^2 = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp\left(-|\alpha - \beta|^2\right), \quad (3.72)$$

where we used the result obtained in Eq. (3.49). This is a Gaussian function in the complex plane, centered around β . When $\beta = 0$, we have the vacuum state, or ground-state of the harmonic oscillator (Fig. 3.3), by considering $\alpha = x + iy$ and $x = \operatorname{Re}(\alpha)$, $y = \operatorname{Im}(\alpha)$. The exponential form of this expression shows that $Q(\alpha, \alpha^*)$ will be significantly small, almost zero, unless $\beta \approx \alpha$, where the Q-function approximates $1/\pi$.



FIGURE 3.3: Q-function for the coherent state when $\beta = 0$ (left) and $\beta = 2 + 2i$ (right) in the 3D representation.

ii) Fock state

In this case, the state is represented by the number state defined in Eq. (3.33), then the density operator is given by $\rho = |n\rangle \langle n|$ and

$$Q_n(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} |\langle \alpha | n \rangle|^2 = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp\left(-|\alpha|^2\right) \frac{(|\alpha|^2)^n}{n!}.$$
 (3.73)

Here, the Q-function has a maximum at $|\alpha|^2 = n$. The plots of Eq. (3.73) for n = 1 and n = 5 are given in Fig. 3.4.



FIGURE 3.4: Q-function for the Fock state when n = 1 and n = 5, in the 3D representation.

iii) Thermal state

Let us now consider a thermal state (also called Gibbs state) given by

$$\rho_T = \frac{\exp(-\hbar\omega a^{\dagger}a/k_B T)}{Z}.$$
(3.74)

 $Z = [1 - \exp(-\hbar\omega/k_B T)]^{-1}$ is the partition function, k_B is the Boltzmann constant and T is the temperature. Thus, we can write

$$\rho_T = \left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_B T}\right) e^{-\frac{\hbar\omega}{k_B T}a^{\dagger}a} = \left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_B T}\right) e^{-\frac{\hbar\omega}{k_B T}N},\tag{3.75}$$

or, by introducing the identity operator $\hat{1}=\sum_{n}\left|n\right\rangle \left\langle n\right|$, we can also write

$$\rho_T = \left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_B T}\right) \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |n\rangle \langle n| e^{-\frac{n\hbar\omega}{k_B T}}.$$
(3.76)

Substituting this last expression in the Q-function definition, we get

$$Q_T(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{\left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_B T}\right)}{\pi} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{n\hbar\omega}{k_B T}} \langle \alpha | n \rangle \langle n | \alpha \rangle.$$
(3.77)

Now, from Eq. (3.73), we can rewrite this last expression as

$$Q_T(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{\left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_B T}\right)}{\pi} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{n\hbar\omega}{k_B T}} \exp\left(-|\alpha|^2\right) \frac{\left(|\alpha|^2\right)^n}{n!}, \qquad (3.78)$$

so that

$$Q_T(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{\left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_BT}\right)}{\pi} \exp\left[-|\alpha|^2 \left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_BT}\right)\right].$$
 (3.79)

At large temperatures, we can approximate the exponential factor to get

$$Q_T(\alpha, \alpha^*) \to \frac{\hbar\omega}{\pi k_B T} \exp\left(-\frac{\hbar\omega |\alpha|^2}{k_B T}\right).$$
 (3.80)

This last expression reminds a lot of a Boltzmann distribution.



FIGURE 3.5: Q-function for the thermal state when we set $\hbar = \omega = k_B = T = 1$ in the 3D representation.

iv) Schrödinger cat state

If we have a superposition of states such as

$$|\psi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left(|\phi\rangle + |-\phi\rangle \right), \qquad (3.81)$$

we called it a Schrödinger cat state, where ϕ represents a coherent state. From the result of the scalar product obtained in Eq. (3.48), we then get

$$Q_{cat}(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} e^{-|\alpha-\phi|^2} \left(1 + \frac{e^{-2\phi^*\alpha} + e^{-2\phi\alpha^*}}{2} \right).$$
(3.82)

v) Squeezed states

When a quantum state has minimal uncertainty concerning a physical variable, for example, if the product of the dispersions of q and p reaches the minimum value established by the Heisenberg uncertainty relation, $\hbar/2$, we have what it is called a coherent sate. The squeezed state is a generalization of the coherent states and it very useful in many applications in quantum optics, especially due to the possibility of increasing the precision in measurements. The idea is to decrease (squeeze) the uncertainty in one quadrature with the cost of increasing it in the other.

A squeezed coherent state is defined by the application of a displacement operator $D(\beta)$ similar of that in Eq. (3.39), on the vacuum state $|0\rangle$ followed by the unitary squeeze operator [107],

$$S(\zeta) = \exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\zeta^* a^2 - \frac{1}{2}\zeta a^{\dagger 2}\right), \qquad (3.83)$$

where $\zeta = re^{i\theta}$ is a complex number chosen arbitrarily and r is a squeezing parameter. Therefore, we get

$$|\beta,\zeta\rangle = S(\zeta)D(\beta)|0\rangle.$$
(3.84)

Here, $\beta = |\beta|e^{i\varphi}$ and $S^{\dagger}(\zeta) = S^{-1}(\zeta) = S(-\zeta)$. From BCH formula in Eq. (3.42), we get the following transformations for the annihilation and creation operators

$$S^{\dagger}(\zeta)aS(\zeta) = a\cosh r - a^{\dagger}e^{i\theta}\sinh r , \qquad (3.85)$$

$$S^{\dagger}(\zeta)a^{\dagger}S(\zeta) = a^{\dagger}\cosh r - ae^{-i\theta}\sinh r .$$
(3.86)

The associated density operator is given by

$$\rho_S = S(\zeta) \left| \beta \right\rangle \left\langle \beta \right| S^{\dagger}(\zeta), \tag{3.87}$$

where we used the definition in Eq. (3.37), and $|\beta\rangle = D |0\rangle$. Hence, the Q-function will be

$$Q_S(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \langle \alpha | \beta, \zeta \rangle \langle \beta, \zeta | \alpha \rangle = \frac{1}{\pi} | \langle \alpha | \beta, \zeta \rangle |^2.$$
(3.88)

Therefore, all we need to do is find the function $\langle \alpha | \beta, \zeta \rangle$ using the properties of the coherent states and the relations in Eqs. (3.85) and (3.86). This calculation is described in detail in Section 3.5 of the excellent book *Quantum Optics*, by Scully and Zubairy [107], and for the sake of simplicity, we will only present the final result. Then, we have that the *Q*-representation for the state $|\beta, \zeta\rangle$ is given by

$$Q_{S}(\alpha, \alpha^{*}) = \frac{\operatorname{sech} r}{\pi} \exp\{-(|\alpha|^{2} + |\beta|^{2}) + (\alpha^{*}\beta + \beta^{*}\alpha)\operatorname{sech} r - \frac{1}{2}[e^{i\theta}(\alpha^{*2} - \beta^{*2}) + e^{-i\theta}(\alpha^{2} - \beta^{2})]\operatorname{tanh} r\}.$$
 (3.89)

The Husimi flow

In the section on classical mechanics, we saw that the evolution of the system and particle trajectories in phase space could be analysed using Hamilton's equations, and thus the entire dynamics of the system would be represented by a continuity equation. In that case, we had a generalized function F(q, p; t) and a phase space current described by **J**. The continuity equation was Liouville's equation. By precisely defining the phase space currents for each variable, we obtained the flow of F(q, p; t) and all the dynamics necessary to understand how the system evolves in time.

At this stage of the work, we will use the Husimi Q-function as a starting point to describe the flow of the quantum phase space through a very similar continuity equation, the Liouville-Von Neumann equation. The latter arises naturally when obtaining the equations of motion for a density matrix and the time-dependent Schrodinger equation.

If the Q-function depends on time we write

$$Q_{\varphi}(\alpha, \alpha^*, t) = \operatorname{Tr}(|\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha | \rho(t)) , \qquad (3.90)$$

where the time evolution is governed by

$$\rho(t) = U(t)\rho_0 U^{\dagger}(t) , \qquad (3.91)$$

and $\rho_0 = \rho(0)$. The time evolution operator when the Hamiltonian does not depend on time is simply [72]

$$U(t,t_0) = e^{Ht/i\hbar}. (3.92)$$

Therefore, the dynamics of the Husimi function will be given by the following differential equation

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}Q_{\varphi} = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\left|\alpha\right\rangle\left\langle\alpha\right|H\rho\right) - \operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho H^{\dagger}\left|\alpha\right\rangle\left\langle\alpha\right|\right),\tag{3.93}$$

where we used the Liouville-von Neumann relation [74],

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{i\hbar} [H, \rho] = \frac{1}{i\hbar} (H\rho - \rho H^{\dagger}), \qquad (3.94)$$

and the linearity of the trace. Thus, we should get the trace of the product between the projector $|\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha|$ and the relation between ρ and H. This is obtained through a differential algebra on the representation of coherent states [128, 113], and it was performed in greater detail in the references [17, 129], where it was assumed that the Hamiltonian could be represented by a normal ordered power series of the annihilation and creation operators,

$$H = \sum_{m,n} c_{mn} a^{\dagger m} a^n, \qquad (3.95)$$

and if $c_{mn} = c_{nm}^*$ the Hamiltonian is Hermitian. In the coherent states representation the normalized matrix elements of H would be written as

$$H(\alpha^{\prime*},\alpha) = \frac{\langle \alpha^{\prime} | H | \alpha \rangle}{\langle \alpha^{\prime} | \alpha \rangle} = \sum_{m,n} c_{mn} \alpha^{\prime*m} \alpha.$$
(3.96)

From the formulation of *Q*-function representation given in the book *Quantum noise*, by Gardiner and Zoller [127], we get that the following set of relations hold

$$a\rho \leftrightarrow \left(\alpha + \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha^*}\right) Q(\alpha, \alpha^*), \qquad a^{\dagger}\rho \leftrightarrow \alpha^* Q(\alpha, \alpha^*),$$
$$\rho a^{\dagger} \leftrightarrow \left(\alpha^* + \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha}\right) Q(\alpha, \alpha^*), \qquad \rho a \leftrightarrow \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*). \tag{3.97}$$

Applying Eq. (3.97) to the dynamics described in Eq. (3.93), with the general Hamiltonian in Eq (3.95), we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}(|\alpha\rangle \langle \alpha| H\rho) = \sum_{m,n} c_{mn} \alpha^{*m} \left(\alpha + \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha^{*}}\right)^{n} Q_{\varphi}.$$
(3.98)

For the second term in the differential equation (3.93) we use the same procedure, and after substituting these results we obtain the following equation

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}Q_{\varphi} = \sum_{m,n} \left[c_{mn}\alpha^{*m} \left(\alpha + \frac{\partial}{\partial\alpha^{*}}\right)^{n} - c_{mn}^{*}\alpha^{m} \left(\alpha^{*} + \frac{\partial}{\partial\alpha}\right)^{n} \right] Q_{\varphi}.$$
 (3.99)

In order to write the continuity equation in phase space for the Q-function, we have to recast Eq. (3.99) in such a way that we find an equivalent current **J** in a similar way we did in the classical case. Thus, from Eq. (3.6) we know that the continuity equation can be restated in terms of the Poisson bracket between H and F as

$$\frac{\partial F}{\partial t} = \{H, F\}_{\mathbb{R}} \quad \text{for} \quad \Xi_{qp}, \tag{3.100}$$

or, by changing coordinates and using the transformations in Eqs. (3.58) and (3.58), we can rewrite this expression in the complex plane Ξ_{α} as

$$\{H,F\}_{\mathbb{R}} = \frac{1}{i\hbar} \{H,F\}_{\mathbb{C}} \quad \text{for} \quad \Xi_{\alpha},$$
(3.101)

where

$$\{H, F\}_{\mathbb{C}} = \left(\frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha} \frac{\partial F}{\partial \alpha^*} - \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha^*} \frac{\partial F}{\partial \alpha}\right).$$
(3.102)

Therefore, the Hamilton's equation of motion will be

$$i\hbar \left(\begin{array}{c} \frac{d\alpha}{dt} \\ \frac{d\alpha^*}{dt} \end{array} \right) = \mathbf{M_2} \left(\begin{array}{c} \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha} \\ \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha^*} \end{array} \right),$$
 (3.103)

and then, the classical currents in the Ξ_{α} , when $F = Q(\alpha, \alpha^*)$, are given by

$$J_{cl,\alpha} = Q \frac{d\alpha}{dt} = \frac{Q}{i\hbar} \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha^*} \quad \text{and} \quad J_{cl,\alpha^*} = Q \frac{d\alpha^*}{dt} = -\frac{Q}{i\hbar} \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha}.$$
 (3.104)

These last expressions are, of course, classical limits. They naturally arise from a broader formulation of the analytical expression for the Husimi's current given by

$$J_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{i\hbar} \sum_{l=1} \frac{\partial^{l-1}Q}{\partial \alpha^{l-1}} \sum_{k=0} \frac{(-1)^k}{(k+l)!} \frac{\partial^{2k+l}H^*}{\partial \alpha^{*(k+l)}\partial \alpha^k},$$
(3.105)

and a similar expression for $J_{\alpha^*} = J^*_{\alpha}$. This calculation is presented in details in Ref. [17] by considering a quantum continuity equation written as

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}Q_{\varphi} = -\nabla \mathbf{J} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha}J_{\alpha} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha^*}J_{\alpha^*}.$$
(3.106)

Therefore, after applying expansions in the derivatives in Eq. (3.99) and other calculations that we are not going to explicit show here for the sake of simplicity, the authors of the mentioned reference established a correspondence between the two equations for the flow, and the consequent definition of the currents J_{α} and J_{α^*} in quantum phase space. In the correspondent Ξ_{qp} space, we get that

$$J_q = \sigma_q (J_{\alpha^*} + J_\alpha) = 2\sigma_q \operatorname{Re}(J)$$
(3.107)

$$J_p = i\sigma_p(J_{\alpha^*} - J_\alpha) = 2\sigma_p \operatorname{Im}(J).$$
(3.108)
Chapter 4

Thermodynamic uncertainty relation for the Husimi Q-function

S o far, we have made a theoretical review of thermodynamic uncertainty relations and their meaning, and we have explained the quantum context of the phase space, defining the Husimi flux in the representation of coherent states, as these are states that minimize uncertainty. Now, we are finally ready to design a TUR for the flow in phase space and understand what kind of information this gives us.

4.1 Derivation of the TUR in phase space

The main idea behind this approach, as seen before in Chapter 2, is to evoke the Cramér-Rao bound, which gives us a fundamental relation between the variance of the estimator of a fixed parameter, which in our case will be the Husimi current, and the Fisher information. Moreover, since we can have two currents, we look for the covariance measure between them, and the estimator considered here is defined as unbiased, because we want to achieve the lowest possible bound.

4.1.1 Cramér-Rao bound

The Cramér-Rao bound for an unbiased estimator J reads [130, 131]

$$\Delta_J \ge \frac{1}{\mathcal{F}},\tag{4.1}$$

where Δ_J is the mean square root error, or the uncertainty of a general estimation process, and \mathcal{F} is the Fisher information, which is defined as

$$\mathcal{F}(\theta) = \int \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) \left\{ \frac{\partial \mathrm{ln} f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})}{\partial \theta} \right\}^{2}, \qquad (4.2)$$

with $f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})$ being a probability distribution function, and $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ is some parameter to be estimated. In the case of distribution functions whose form does not change under θ displacements (shift invariant), we can write

$$\mathcal{F} = \int \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} f(\mathbf{x}) \left\{ \frac{\partial \ln f(\mathbf{x})}{\partial \mathbf{x}} \right\}^2.$$
(4.3)

Fisher information gives us a measurement of the amount of information about the required parameter that is encoded in the state of the system. Therefore, it quantifies the uncertainty in the estimation of the parameter. As we can see, \mathcal{F} depends on the probability distribution $f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})$ and the derivative $\partial(\ln f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}))/\partial\theta$, which is known as the *score function*, and describes how sensitive f_{θ} is to changes in θ given a particular value of θ . Moreover, what Eq. (4.2) tells us is the overall sensitivity of f_{θ} to changes of θ by calculating its weight at each outcome \mathbf{x} with respect to the chance given in $f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})$. In the next section, we will see that the Fisher information is also described as the variance of the score function, what is essential to obtain the Cramér-Rao bound.

Proof of CRB for an unbiased estimator

By using the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality [132], we can show that there is a covariance inequality given by

$$\operatorname{Cov}(A,B)^2 \le \operatorname{Var}(A)\operatorname{Var}(B),\tag{4.4}$$

where A and B can be any random variables, and Cov and Var denote *covariance* and *variance*, respectively. In terms of the expected values,

$$\operatorname{Cov}(A,B) = \langle (A - \langle A \rangle)(B - \langle B \rangle) \rangle.$$
(4.5)

If *A* is the *score* function given by

$$A \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \ln f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) = \frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})}{f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})},$$
(4.6)

the variance of the score, $Var(A) = \langle A^2 \rangle$ is the measure we call *Fisher information* $\mathcal{F}(\theta)$,

$$\mathcal{F}(\theta) \equiv \left\langle \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \ln f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) \right\rangle^{2}.$$
(4.7)

Also, the mean value of the score is zero,

$$\langle A \rangle = \int A f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x} = \int \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})}{f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x})} f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x}$$
 (4.8)

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \int f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} (1) = 0.$$
(4.9)

Let us assume that $B \equiv B(\theta)$ is an unbiased estimator, or in other words, that there's no difference between the true value of the parameter θ and the expected value, $\langle T \rangle = \theta$ for all θ . Therefore, the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality in Eq. (4.5), after some calculations, takes the form

$$\langle (A - \langle A \rangle)(B - \langle B \rangle) \rangle^2 \leq \langle (A - \langle A \rangle)^2 \rangle \langle (B - \langle B \rangle)^2 \rangle$$
 (4.10)

$$\langle AB \rangle^2 \leq \langle A^2 \rangle \langle B^2 \rangle.$$
 (4.11)

 $\text{Or, if } \langle A^2 \rangle = \text{Var}(A) = \mathcal{F}(\theta) \text{ and } \langle B^2 \rangle = \text{Var}(B),$

$$\langle AB \rangle^2 \le \mathcal{F}(\theta) \operatorname{Var}(B).$$
 (4.12)

Now we need to obtain the left side of this inequality. One can calculate it directly by using Eq. (4.6)

$$\langle AB \rangle = \int A B(\mathbf{x}) f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x}$$
 (4.13)

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \int f_{\theta}(\mathbf{x}) B(\mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \langle B \rangle = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \theta = 1$$
(4.14)

$$\therefore \langle AB \rangle^2 = 1. \tag{4.15}$$

Substituting this results back into Eq. (4.12), we finally get

$$\mathcal{F}(\theta)$$
Var $(B) \ge 1,$ (4.16)

which is the Cramér-Rao bound for any unbiased estimators we stated in Eq. (4.1).

4.1.2 Fisher information and the relative entropy

For our purposes, we will be interested in express the Fisher information of a quasiprobability Q_{θ} in terms of the calculation of the relative entropy between Q_{θ} and $Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}$, which means that we are changing the parameter θ by a small amount δ_{θ} . In other words, the quantity δ_{θ} is a measure of the accuracy (minimum error) of the process under consideration. It gives us the information about how well can we tell apart one quasiprobability distribution from another. In general, the relative entropy between these two distributions can be written as [133]

$$D(Q_{\theta}||Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}) = \int Q_{\theta} \ln \frac{Q_{\theta}}{Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}} \,\mathrm{d}\theta.$$
(4.17)

After applying a Taylor expansion about δ_{θ} up to the second order, we can show that

$$D(Q_{\theta}||Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}) \approx \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \int Q_{\theta} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} \ln Q_{\theta}\right)^2 \mathrm{d}\theta = \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \mathcal{F}(Q_{\theta}).$$
(4.18)

Therefore, we are allowed to express the Fisher information in terms of the relative entropy as

$$\mathcal{F} \approx \frac{2}{\delta_{\theta}^2} D(Q_{\theta} || Q_{\theta + \delta_{\theta}}).$$
(4.19)

Proof of Eq. (4.18)

From (4.17), we can apply a Taylor expansion about δ_{θ}

$$\ln Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}} - \ln Q_{\theta} = \delta_{\theta} \frac{\partial \ln Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta} + \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \frac{\partial^2 \ln Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta^2} + \mathcal{O}(\delta_{\theta}^3).$$
(4.20)

Then, we can rewrite Eq. (4.17) as

$$D(Q_{\theta}||Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}) = -\int Q_{\theta} \left(\ln Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}} - \ln Q_{\theta}\right) d\theta$$
(4.21)

$$\approx -\int \left(\delta_{\theta} \frac{Q_{\theta}}{Q_{\theta}} \frac{\partial Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta} + \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \frac{Q_{\theta}}{Q_{\theta}} \frac{\partial^2 \ln Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta^2} \right) \mathrm{d}\theta.$$
(4.22)

The first order term will be zero, since

$$-\delta_{\theta} \int \frac{\partial Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta} d\theta = -\delta_{\theta} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \int Q_{\theta} \, \mathrm{d}\theta = 0.$$
(4.23)

The second order term is

$$-\frac{\delta_{\theta}^{2}}{2}\int \frac{\partial^{2} \ln Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta^{2}} d\theta = -\frac{\delta_{\theta}^{2}}{2}\int \frac{Q_{\theta}}{Q_{\theta}}\frac{\partial^{2} Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta^{2}} d\theta + \frac{\delta_{\theta}^{2}}{2}\int Q_{\theta} \left(\frac{1}{Q_{\theta}}\frac{\partial Q_{\theta}}{\partial \theta}\right)^{2} d\theta.$$
(4.24)

However, the quasiprobability Q-distribution is normalized, which leads us to

$$\int \frac{\partial^2 Q_\theta}{\partial \theta^2} \mathrm{d}\theta = 0. \tag{4.25}$$

Then, up to the second order we can write

$$D(Q_{\theta}||Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}) \approx \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \int Q_{\theta} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} \ln Q_{\theta}\right)^2 \mathrm{d}\theta, \qquad (4.26)$$

or, in terms of the definition of the Fisher information, $\mathcal{F}(Q_{\theta})$, results

$$D(Q_{\theta}||Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}}) \approx \frac{\delta_{\theta}^2}{2} \mathcal{F}(Q_{\theta}).$$
(4.27)

4.1.3 Connection with thermodynamics

As seen in Chapter 2, the relation between the probabilities concerning the forward and backward processes is described by the Crooks relation and the Jarzynski equality is the result of its direct integration. For our case, since the Q-function is a quasiprobability density that represents the phase-space distribution of a quantum state, we will assume that $Q_{\theta} \rightarrow Q_{eq}(q, p; t)$ plays the role of a state in equilibrium and the small variation on the parameter θ we are considering is connected to a nonequilibrium state such as $Q_{\theta+\delta_{\theta}} \rightarrow Q(q, p; t)$. In this set, we can define σ as the change in the entropy caused by taking the system out of equilibrium. It could be the dissipated work in the estimation process, for instance, but for now we are going to discuss just the general form of this relation and how it connects with relative entropy and the Fisher information. If we take the average of the quantity σ , we obtain

$$\langle \sigma \rangle \equiv \int Q(q,p;t) \ln \left[\frac{Q(q,p;t)}{Q_{eq}(q,p;t)} \right] \mathrm{d}q \,\mathrm{d}p,$$
 (4.28)

or, in terms of the relative entropy, this can be rewritten as

$$\langle \sigma \rangle = D(Q(q, p; t) || Q_{eq}(q, p; t)).$$
(4.29)

Combining this result with Eq. (4.27), the Cramér-Rao bound can be written as

$$\frac{\Delta_J}{\delta^2} \ \langle \sigma \rangle \ge \frac{1}{2},\tag{4.30}$$

and the uncertainty Δ_J can be written in terms of the Husimi current as

$$\Delta_J = \left\langle \left| J \right|^2 \right\rangle - \left\langle \left| J \right| \right\rangle^2. \tag{4.31}$$

Equation (4.30) can be interpreted as a thermodynamic uncertainty relation for currents in phase space using the Husimi representation, which is the main result of this dissertation. One can note that it is a bound similar to that obtained in Refs. [16]. Furthermore, our result approximates of that of reference [1] in the context of thermodynamic cost of acquiring information.

The TUR obtained tell us that we have a minimal cost in the value of the relative entropy, defined here in terms of the Husimi quasiprobability function, when we use for the estimator the phase-space current. In other words, this means that, in order to control current fluctuations near equilibrium by reducing their relative uncertainty Δ_J/δ^2 , there is a cost that must be paid as dissipated energy. Moreover, this is in agreement with the fluctuation-dissipation theorem [134].

4.2 Classical Husimi's Current

In terms of the covariance between two currents, where β is a coherent state, the covariance matrix is defined as

$$\operatorname{Cov}_{\beta}(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^*}) = \operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rho(\beta)] - \operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha}\rho(\beta)]\operatorname{Tr}[J_{\alpha^*}\rho(\beta)].$$
(4.32)

This last one can be rewritten by setting

$$\operatorname{Cov}_{\beta}(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^{*}}) \equiv \Delta(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^{*}}) = \langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^{*}} \rangle - \langle J_{\alpha} \rangle \langle J_{\alpha^{*}} \rangle$$

$$(4.33)$$

$$= \int d^2 \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) J_{\alpha} J_{\alpha^*} + \int d^2 \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) J_{\alpha} \int d^2 \alpha Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) J_{\alpha^*}.$$
(4.34)

From Chapter 3, we remember that the Husimi current given in Eq. (3.105) can be written, in its lowest order current components, as

$$J_{\alpha} = \frac{Q}{i\hbar} \frac{\partial H^*}{\partial \alpha^*}, \qquad J_{\alpha^*} = -\frac{Q}{i\hbar} \frac{\partial H}{\partial \alpha}.$$
(4.35)

These are general relations valid for any Hamiltonian.

4.2.1 Example: The Squeezed Oscillator

In Chapter 3, we introduced the concept of the squeezed coherent state, which is a generalization of the coherent states that describes a quantum state of minimal uncertainty. Now, in order to obtain the Hamiltonian and the Husimi current for these states, we need to consider coherent states with different uncertainties σ_q and σ_p on the respective operators q and p (see Eq. (3.53)). We already know that the coordinate and momentum operators can be written in terms of the annihilation and creation operators as in Eqs. (3.55). However, with different widths σ'_q and σ'_p , the annihilation operator may be rewritten as

$$a' = \frac{1}{2} \frac{q}{\sigma_q'} + \frac{i}{2} \frac{p}{\sigma_p'}.$$
(4.36)

Using the position and momentum operators defined in Eqs (3.55), we get

$$a' = \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(\frac{\sigma_q}{\sigma_q'} - \frac{\sigma_p}{\sigma_p'} \right) a^{\dagger} + \left(\frac{\sigma_q}{\sigma_q'} + \frac{\sigma_p}{\sigma_p'} \right) a \right].$$
(4.37)

If we define the squeezing parameter r such that

$$\frac{\sigma_q}{\sigma_q'} = \frac{\sigma_p'}{\sigma_p} = e^r, \tag{4.38}$$

the new annihilation and creation operators will then be given by

$$a' = a^{\dagger} \sinh r + a \cosh r, \tag{4.39}$$

$$a^{\prime\dagger} = a^{\dagger} \cosh r + a \sinh r. \tag{4.40}$$

The Hamiltonian can be written as

$$H = \hbar \omega' (a'^{\dagger} a' + 1/2), \tag{4.41}$$

where the frequency is $\omega' = \sigma'_p/(m\sigma'_q) = e^{2r}\sigma_p/(m\sigma_q) = e^{2r}\omega$. Therefore, the Hamiltonian can be expressed as

$$H = \hbar \omega e^{2r} \left[\frac{1}{2} (a^{\dagger^2} + a^2) \sinh 2r + a^{\dagger} a \cosh 2r + \frac{1}{2} \cosh 2r \right].$$
(4.42)

In the limit where $r \to 0$, the uncertainties σ'_q and σ'_p are the same as σ_q and σ_p . Also, Eq. (4.42) becomes

$$H = \hbar\omega (a^{\dagger}a + 1/2), \qquad (4.43)$$

which is the Hamiltonian of the harmonic oscillator, as expected. The α -component of the Husimi current will then be given by

$$J_{\alpha} = -i\omega e^{2r} (\alpha^* \sinh 2r + \alpha \cosh 2r) Q - i\frac{\omega}{2} e^{2r} \sinh 2r \frac{\partial Q}{\partial \alpha}, \qquad (4.44)$$

for the squeezed harmonic oscillator, and the currents associated to the Husimi flow in the semiclassical approximation of the harmonic oscillator will be given by

$$J_{\alpha} = -i\omega\alpha Q, \qquad J_{\alpha^*} = i\omega\alpha^* Q. \tag{4.45}$$

In this last case, the Husimi function, Q, can assume different forms depending on the state we are dealing with. In the Apendix D, we have calculated $\Delta(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^*})$ for the coherent state in Eq. (3.72), the Fock state in Eq. (3.73), and the thermal state in Eq. (3.79). However, these calculations led to a null result in the covariance between the two currents considered.

Chapter 5

Final Remarks

UNDERSTANDING the behavior of current fluctuations in the far from equilibrium thermodynamic processes allows us to better understand fundamental aspects of the laws of thermodynamics and their direct or indirect consequences in the development of new technological devices. The measurement of physical observables has a statistical nature, so the study of the probabilities involved is inherent to the entire process. Analyzing probability currents and their fluctuations leads us directly to ways to control the energy dissipation that is intrinsic to every interaction between systems and the environment. Realizing them from different points of view can be a powerful tool to complement a broader picture. In this work, we make a connection between different areas of physics that have conceptual definitions in different contexts, such as Statistical Physics (entropy), Information Theory (Fisher information) and Quantum Mechanics (quasiprobability distributions in the phase space formalism). Moreover, this is how new concepts and theories develop.

Starting from a thermodynamic view, we saw that the second law provides us with a fundamental threshold to the production of entropy, and how this defines what we call reversible and irreversible processes. For the latter, entropy production is always non-negative. However, in addition to not being negative, we also saw that it has a lower bound which is a non-zero constant. This, in turn, is directly related to the measurement accuracy of the observable in a given process. This is the seed that produces what we call the thermodynamic uncertainty relation, a relation between the averages of the entropy production of the current fluctuations and their respective relative uncertainties. We discussed examples in the classical and quantum worlds of how a TUR is obtained, according to research carried out recently.

After reviewing derivations of classical and quantum TURs, we showed how to define probability densities in the quantum phase space, thus providing another conceptual angle of irreversible processes, which lead us to the emergence of TUR also for probability current fluctuations characterized in the context of quantum information. For this, we chose the Husimi representation based on coherent states, which has more intuitive interpretation properties and can be directly converted to classical coordinates of phase space. We obtained the quasiprobability function for different examples of states, intending to later apply them to the TUR under development.

There are different ways to obtain a TUR. The approach we chose was to use the Cramér-Rao bound, which sets a limit to the variance of an unbiased estimator of some fixed parameter in terms of the inverse of Fisher information. Such a technique has been previously applied to obtain a quantum TUR, as shown in Chapter 2. Fisher information is related to relative entropy, and consequently to the average of entropy production. The variance divided by the mean squared provides the other TUR term we need. With that in mind, in Chapter 4, the thermodynamic uncertainty relation for currents in phase space was finally obtained. In recent works, this current was calculated for a closed system, with temporal evolution described in terms of the von Neumann equation. In this system, the probability is conserved, so we can properly define a flux for it, the Husimi flux in phase space, as discussed in Chapter 3. The current changes according to the considered state, then we have applied the Husimi functions to coherent, Fock, Gibbs (thermal), coherent superposition (Schrodinger cat), and squeezed states, observing the shape of the curve that shows us that the Q-function is always positive, as expected. With these expressions for the different states, we have applied them in the definition of the classical Husimi current, obtaining the current variance, which gives us the relative uncertainty for the TUR in Eq. (4.30), and therefore, the lower bound in the average entropy production.

As an example, we have considered the classical current approximation, which resembles the current of a continuity equation. The current here was defined in terms of the Husimi function and the Hamiltonian function of the system, which in this case was the squeezed harmonic oscillator, which in a certain limit can be described also as the simple harmonic oscillator. Other systems and Hamiltonians could be used, however, we chose to analyze the simple harmonic oscillator first to see how our solution behaves. In a broader picture, we believe that the TUR can be extended to other systems, such as open quantum system which interact with some environment or systems under the action of stochastic perturbations.

Appendix A

Fluctuation Theorems

F LUCTUATION Theorem (FT) refer to a mathematical relation involving different probability densities of the entropy production of a given irreversible process over a certain time. Several FTs have been proposed in the last two decades, but in this work our attention has turned more specifically to two, described by the equations (2.1) and (2.2), which we will make a brief derivation below.

A.1 The Evans-Searles Fluctuation Theorem

At the following, we show a derivation for the FT described as

$$\frac{\mathbf{P}(\Omega_t = A)}{\mathbf{P}(\Omega_t = -A)} = \exp(A), \tag{A.1}$$

where $P(\Omega_t)$ means the probability of observing trajectories in phase space, at a certain time t, with a entropy production Ω_t that assumes an arbitrary number A. This is valid for systems over a short time scale. There are several derivations of this FT, for instance by using deterministic dynamics [48] or even the stochastic approach [135]. Here, we will derive the FT using the first one, by following the logical order of theorem development. First, we discuss some concepts of phase space needed in this approach. Later, we obtain the FT by calculating the relative probability of the dissipation function concerning the different trajectories in phase space.

A.1.1 Hamiltonian dynamics and Liouville's Equation

Characterizing all the possible states of a Hamiltonian system in the phase space is a difficult task, since the number of particles of a typical system scales exponentially and it makes impossible to know their exact configurations. Therefore, in order to better describe these systems we use probability distribution functions. By denoting $\Gamma = (q, p)$ as a point in phase space, and $f(\Gamma, t)$ as the probability distribution function, the probability of finding the system in an infinitesimal phase space volume $d\Gamma$ is

$$\mathbf{P}(\mathrm{d}\Gamma_t, t) \equiv f(\Gamma_t, t)\mathrm{d}\Gamma_t. \tag{A.2}$$

Calculating the total time derivative of f, we get

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}f}{\mathrm{d}t} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial p}\dot{p} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial q}\dot{q} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \Gamma} \cdot \dot{\Gamma}.$$
(A.3)

For the probability flow in the phase space, the continuity equation holds, then

$$\frac{\partial(f\Gamma)}{\partial\Gamma} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} = 0. \tag{A.4}$$

We can eliminate the partial derivative of t, obtaining

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}f}{\mathrm{d}t} = -f\frac{\partial\dot{\Gamma}}{\partial\Gamma}.\tag{A.5}$$

By defining $\Lambda \equiv \frac{\partial \dot{\Gamma}}{\partial \Gamma}$ as the phase space *compression factor*, and integrating from t = 0 to $t = \tau$

$$f(\Gamma_t, t) = f(\Gamma_0, 0) \exp\left(-\int_0^\tau \Lambda dt\right).$$
(A.6)

The compression factor for the infinitesimal phase space volume will be then given by

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\Gamma_{\tau}}{\mathrm{d}\Gamma_{0}} = \exp\left(\int_{0}^{\tau} \Lambda \mathrm{d}t'\right),\tag{A.7}$$

since the probability of a specific phase space volume must be conserved.

A.1.2 Derivation of the FT via deterministic dynamics

Now we denote the evolution of a phase space point Γ for a certain time t using a time evolution operator U^t , and the time-reversal mapping operator R^T to the reverse trajectory, with is nothing but the trajectory with reverse momentum $p \rightarrow$ -p. Then, a trajectory at Γ_0 has a corresponding anti-trajectory represented by $\Gamma_0^* \equiv R^T \Gamma_t = R^T U^{\tau} \Gamma_0$. Then, we obtain

$$\mathrm{d}\Gamma_0^* = \mathrm{d}\Gamma_\tau = \mathrm{d}\Gamma_0 \exp\left(\int_0^\tau \Lambda \mathrm{d}t\right). \tag{A.8}$$

If we have a bundle of trajectories, the probability of observing an infinitesimal phase space volume $d\Gamma_0$ is

$$\mathbf{P}(\mathbf{d}\Gamma_0, 0) \equiv f(\Gamma_0, 0)\mathbf{d}\Gamma_0. \tag{A.9}$$

A system where the processes are described as macroscopically reversible must obey the condition of equal probabilities of observing the forward bundle of trajectories and the corresponding anti-trajectories, i.e.,

$$f(\Gamma_0, 0)d\Gamma_0 = f(\Gamma_0^*, 0)d\Gamma_0^*.$$
 (A.10)

In general, we can define a *dissipation function*, Ω_t to characterize the reversibility of the bundle of trajectories,

$$\Omega_{\tau}(\Gamma_0) \equiv \ln\left(\frac{\mathrm{P}(\mathrm{d}\Gamma_0,0)}{\mathrm{P}(\mathrm{d}\Gamma_0^*,0)}\right) = \ln\left(\frac{f(\mathrm{d}\Gamma_0,0)}{f(\mathrm{d}\Gamma_0^*,0)}\right) - \int_0^{\tau} \Lambda \mathrm{d}t.$$
 (A.11)

In the case that the anti-trajectories as less probable, the dissipation function will be positive, and it will be negative otherwise. In the equilibrium state case, it takes the value 0. Also, this function has odd parity: $\Omega_{\tau}(\Gamma_0) = -\Omega_{\tau}(\Gamma_0^*)$.

By considering the entire phase space, we can calculate the probability of an anti-trajectory occurring by means of the relative probability of the dissipation function taking the opposite values, or

$$\frac{\mathcal{P}(\Omega_t = A)}{\mathcal{P}(\Omega_t = -A)} = \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \delta(\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0) - A) f(\Gamma_0, 0)}{\int d\Gamma_0^* \delta(\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0^*) + A) f(\Gamma_0^*, 0)}$$
(A.12)

$$= \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \delta(\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0) - A) f(\Gamma_0, 0)}{\int d\Gamma_0^* \delta(-\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0) + A) f(\Gamma_0^*, 0)}$$
(A.13)

$$= \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \delta(\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0) - A) f(\Gamma_0, 0)}{\int d\Gamma_0 \delta(-\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0) + A) f(\Gamma_0, 0) \exp(-\Omega_\tau(\Gamma_0))}$$
(A.14)

$$= \exp(A), \tag{A.15}$$

where we used the parity of Ω_{τ} , Eq. (A.8), and the definition of the dissipation function. Therefore, we obtain the result of the FT described in Eq. (A.1), and the dissipation function is the so called entropy production. This FT means that, for all trajectories in the phase space, irreversible cases are exponentially more probable than the reversible ones. Furthermore, if we calculate the average of the dissipation function over the whole phase space, we get

$$\langle \exp(-\Omega_{\tau}) \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dA \exp(-A) P(\Omega_{t} = A)$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dA \exp(A) P(-\Omega_{t}) \exp(A)$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dA P(\Omega_{t} = -A)$$

$$= 1.$$
(A.16)

Moreover, this result implies exactly what it is expected from the second law inequality, i.e., $\langle \Omega_{\tau} \rangle \geq 0$.

A.2 The Crooks FT Fluctuation Theorem

As seen in the main text, the Crooks Fluctuation Theorem describes processes that start at a certain equilibrium state A, and after being removed from this state, it ends in a non-equilibrium state B. This process is denoted as *forward*, and its inverse, where the system evolves from a equilibrium state B to a non-equilibrium state A, is the *reverse* process. This FT reads

$$\frac{p_f(W = \mathcal{A})}{p_r(W = -\mathcal{A})} = \exp\left(\frac{\mathcal{A} - \Delta F}{k_B T}\right),\tag{A.17}$$

where $p_f(W = A)$ and $p_r(W = -A)$ are the probabilities of observing the forward and the reverse processes, respectively, $\Delta F = F_B - F_A$ is the free-energy change between the states A and B, k_B is the Bolztmann's constant, and T is the initial temperature of the system.

A.2.1 Introducing external work

If we want to introduce some external work by a control parameter λ , the Hamiltonian of the system will be given by

$$\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_t, t, \lambda_t) = \mathcal{T}(p) + \mathcal{V}(q, \lambda), \tag{A.18}$$

where \mathcal{T} and \mathcal{V} are the kinetic energy and the potential, respectively. The parameter λ varies from initial value $\lambda = A$ to the final value $\lambda = B$. The system before the introduction of the external work is in contact with a heat bath at a temperature T. Thus, this canonical ensemble can be described by the Boltzmann probability

distribution,

$$p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0, A)) = \frac{e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0, A)}}{Z_A},$$
(A.19)

where $\beta = 1/k_BT$. After applying a protocol where λ varies from a initial value A to final value B, the final equilibrium state has the following probability distribution:

$$p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_{\tau}, B)) = \frac{e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_{\tau}, B)}}{Z_B}.$$
(A.20)

The Hamiltonian will also change, then we can write

$$\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_{\tau}, B) - \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0, A) = W(\Gamma_0, \tau) + Q(\Gamma_0, \tau),$$
(A.21)

where the total work done on the system is described by the first term, and the second one is the heat absorbed from the environment. These are also defined as

$$W(\Gamma_0, \tau) \equiv \int_0^\tau \mathrm{d}t \frac{\partial \mathcal{H}(\Gamma, \lambda)}{\partial \lambda} \dot{\lambda}$$
(A.22)

$$Q(\Gamma_0, \tau) \equiv \int_0^\tau \mathrm{d}t \frac{\partial \mathcal{H}(\Gamma, \lambda)}{\partial \Gamma} \dot{\Gamma} = \beta^{-1} \int_0^\tau \Lambda(\Gamma_t) \mathrm{d}t.$$
(A.23)

In the Eq. (A.23) we directly apply a relation from the case in which heat slowly enters in a microcanonical ensemble, for states of equilibrium with quasi-static processes. In this scenario, the Boltzmann's entropy is defined as $S = k_B \log \zeta$, where ζ is the number of states. In a quasi-static process,

$$\mathrm{d}S = \frac{\mathrm{d}Q}{T},\tag{A.24}$$

then

$$\dot{Q} \equiv \frac{\mathrm{d}Q}{\mathrm{d}t} = T\frac{\mathrm{d}S}{\mathrm{d}t} = k_B T\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \log\zeta = k_B T\Lambda(\Gamma).$$
(A.25)

Now, we can express the work done in terms of energy difference between the initial and final states, and the phase space compression factor,

$$W(\Gamma_0, \tau) = \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_\tau, B) - \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0, A) - \beta^{-1} \int_0^\tau \Lambda(\Gamma_t)$$
(A.26)

A.2.2 Derivation of the Crooks FT

After configuring our problem, we can finally structure the relationship between the probability distributions of the trajectories. Since the time evolution of this system is deterministic, the probability distribution associated with W = A is determined

by the initial function related to $\lambda = A$,

$$p_f(W = \mathcal{A}) = \int d\Gamma_0 \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0, \tau) - \mathcal{A}) \, p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0, A)). \tag{A.27}$$

Similarly, the probability distribution related to the anti-trajectories will be given by

$$p_r(W = -\mathcal{A}) = \int d\Gamma_0^* \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0^*, \tau) + \mathcal{A}) \, p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0^*, B)). \tag{A.28}$$

Finally, calculating the relative probability between the two processes, we get that

$$\frac{p_f(W=\mathcal{A})}{p_r(W=-\mathcal{A})} = \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0,\tau)-\mathcal{A}) \,p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0,A))}{\int d\Gamma_0^* \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0^*,\tau)+\mathcal{A}) \,p(\mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0^*,B))}$$
(A.29)

$$= \frac{Z_B}{Z_A} \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0,\tau) - \mathcal{A}) \, e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0,A)}}{\int d\Gamma_0^* \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0^*,\tau) + \mathcal{A}) \, e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0^*,B)}}$$
(A.30)

$$= \frac{Z_B}{Z_A} \frac{\int d\Gamma_0 \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0,\tau) - \mathcal{A}) \,e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0,A)}}{\int d\Gamma_0 \,\delta(W(\Gamma_0,\tau) - \mathcal{A}) \,e^{-\beta \mathcal{H}(\Gamma_0,B)} e^{-\beta W(\Gamma_0,\tau)}}$$
(A.31)

$$= \frac{Z_B}{Z_A} e^{\beta \mathcal{A}} \tag{A.32}$$

$$= \exp(-\beta \Delta F + \beta \mathcal{A}). \tag{A.33}$$

With some simplification, this result verifies the so called Crooks FT.

Appendix B

The Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff Formula

I N Quantum Mechanics, when we seek to obtain, for example, the temporal evolution of observables, relations often arise between matrix exponentials that do not necessarily commute. This type of calculus also appears with some frequency in Quantum Field Theory and Lie Theory, which in general is a special algebraic tool used in pure and applied mathematics. These are relations that do not behave like exponentials of numbers. In fact, in this case,

$$e^{A+B} \neq e^A e^B, \tag{B.1}$$

where A and B can be any two non-commutating operators, i.e., $[A, B] \neq 0$. There is extensive literature that studies the properties of this relation [72, 136, 137]. However, a famous general formula derived from the Taylor expansion of exponentials can simplify our life in many cases when this type of exponential appears, and it is called the Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff (BCH) formula, named after Henry Frederick Baker, John Edward Campbell, and Felix Hausdorff have stated its qualitative form. It states that

$$e^{A+B} = e^{A}e^{B}e^{-\frac{1}{2!}[A,B]}e^{\frac{1}{3!}(2[B,[A,B]+[A,[A,B]])}\dots$$
(B.2)

When [A, [A, B]] = 0 and [B, [A, B]] = 0, this last expression results in

$$e^{A+B} = e^A e^B e^{-\frac{1}{2}[A,B]},$$
 (B.3)

where [A, B] = c, and it is just a number. Equation (B.3) is a special case when all higher order terms commute and the series truncates. If A and B commute, that is [A, B] = 0, the BCH formula reduces to $e^{A+B} = e^A e^B$.

Another very useful application of the BCH formula is when we have an operator between two exponentials. In this case we get that

$$e^{A}Be^{-A} = B + [A, B] + \frac{1}{2!}[A, [A, B]] + \frac{1}{3!}[A, [A, [A, B]]] + \dots$$
 (B.4)

This result can be obtained by expanding the "sandwich" on the left side and clustering terms of the same order. Beyond the third-order expansion, the calculations become cumbersome, thus we will only describe the BCH formula until this point.

Appendix C

Husimi Q function from the Wigner function

T HE Wigner distribution was the first quasi-classical one, written from a wave function perspective. It is an interface between classical and quantum physics. Furthermore, distribution functions are an alternative but equivalent description of fluctuation phenomena that require the density operator. Originally, Wigner introduced its function in terms of the position and moment operators, and it has been widely used in a host of problems. However, for the sake of the development of this work, the coherent state's representation will be more suitable. This can be written in a general form as

$$W(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int \operatorname{Tr}[\rho D(\beta)] e^{\alpha \beta^* - \alpha^* \beta} \mathrm{d}^2 \beta.$$
(C.1)

where the displacement operator, $D(\beta) = e^{\beta a^{\dagger} - \beta^* a}$, can be rewritten, by using the BCH formula, as

$$D(\beta) = e^{\beta a^{\dagger} - \beta^* a} = e^{-\beta^* a} e^{\beta a^{\dagger}} e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2}.$$
 (C.2)

Thus, we have that

$$W(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int \operatorname{Tr}[\rho e^{-\beta^* a} e^{\beta a^{\dagger}} e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2}] e^{\alpha \beta^* - \alpha^* \beta} \mathrm{d}^2 \beta.$$
(C.3)

The trace has a cyclic property that establishes an invariance under cyclic permutations, what allows us to write

$$Tr[\rho e^{-\beta^* a} e^{\beta a^{\dagger}} e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2}] = e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2} Tr[e^{\beta a^{\dagger}} \rho e^{-\beta^* a}].$$
(C.4)

This trace can be evaluated in the integral form such as

$$\operatorname{Tr}[e^{\beta a^{\dagger}}\rho e^{-\beta^{*}a}] = \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}^{2}\mu \left\langle \mu | e^{\beta a^{\dagger}}\rho e^{-\beta^{*}a} | \mu \right\rangle = \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}^{2}\mu \left\langle \mu | e^{\beta \mu^{*}}\rho e^{-\beta^{*}\mu} | \mu \right\rangle$$
$$= \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}^{2}\mu e^{\beta \mu^{*}} e^{-\beta^{*}\mu} \left\langle \mu | \rho | \mu \right\rangle$$
(C.5)

This is also called "Gaussian filtering". By substituting this last relation in Eq. (C.3), we can write

$$W(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi^3} \int \int e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2} e^{\beta\mu^*} e^{-\beta^*\mu} \langle \mu | \rho | \mu \rangle e^{\alpha\beta^* - \alpha^*\beta} d^2\beta d^2\mu$$
$$= \frac{1}{\pi^3} \int \int e^{\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2} e^{(\alpha-\mu)\beta^* - (\alpha^* - \mu^*)\beta} \langle \mu | \rho | \mu \rangle d^2\beta d^2\mu.$$
(C.6)

The next step is achieved by completing the square

$$\frac{1}{2}|\beta|^2 + (\alpha - \mu)\beta^* - (\alpha^* - \mu^*)\beta = 2|\alpha - \mu|^2 + \frac{1}{2}(\beta + 2(\alpha - \mu))(\beta^* - 2(\alpha^* - \mu^*)).$$
(C.7)

Therefore, we can simplify the Wigner function to

$$W(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{2}{\pi^2} \int e^{2|\alpha-\mu|^2} \langle \mu | \rho | \mu \rangle \, \mathrm{d}^2 \mu.$$
 (C.8)

This last expression can be written in terms of a Husimi function of μ ,

$$W(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int e^{2|\alpha-\mu|^2} Q(\mu) \, \mathrm{d}^2\mu,$$
 (C.9)

where

$$Q(\mu, \mu^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \langle \mu | \rho | \mu \rangle .$$
 (C.10)

The Husimi Q-function can be described, as we can see, as the Weierstrass transform [138] of the Wigner function

$$Q(\mu, \mu^*) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int e^{-2|\mu-\alpha|^2} W(\alpha, \alpha^*) \, \mathrm{d}^2 \alpha.$$
 (C.11)

Appendix D

Examples

D.1 Coherent State

For the Husimi function of the coherent state $|\beta\rangle$ that characterizes the density matrix $\rho = |\beta\rangle \langle\beta|$,

$$Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \langle \alpha | \rho | \alpha \rangle = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp(-|\alpha - \beta|^2),$$
 (D.1)

we have that the respective expectation values in relation (4.33) can be immediately obtained, and since $\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle = \langle J_{\alpha}\rangle = \langle J_{\alpha^*}\rangle = 0$, also the covariance between the two Husimi currents is zero. In the following calculation we give a direct proof.

Proof of $\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle = 0.$

$$\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*} \rangle = \int d^2 \alpha \ Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) \ J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*} = \int d^2 \alpha \ Q(-i\omega\alpha Q)(i\omega\alpha^*Q)$$

$$= \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ Q^3 = \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \left[\frac{1}{\pi}\exp(-|\alpha-\beta|^2)\right]^3$$

$$= \frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \exp(-3|\alpha-\beta|^2)$$

$$= \frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \exp[-3(|\alpha|^2+|\beta|^2-\alpha\beta^*-\alpha^*\beta)]$$
(D.2)

In this last equation, the integral becomes

$$I = e^{-3|\beta|^2} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} d\alpha \ \alpha \ e^{3\alpha\beta^*} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} d\alpha^* \ \alpha^* \ e^{-3\alpha\alpha^* + 3\alpha^*\beta}.$$
(D.3)

Solving for α^* first, we can write

$$I_{\alpha^*} = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{d}\alpha^* \; \alpha^* \; e^{-3\alpha^*(\alpha-\beta)} = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{d}\alpha^* \; \alpha^* \; e^{-3\alpha^*k}, \quad k \equiv \alpha - \beta,$$
 (D.4)

However, the direct calculation of this integral leads to a divergence. Thus, instead of doing this, we can make some modifications in order to obtain a convergence, such as defining

$$\alpha^* e^{-3\alpha^* k} = -\frac{1}{3k} \frac{\partial}{\partial \epsilon} \left[e^{-3\epsilon \alpha^* k} \right]_{\epsilon \to 1}, \tag{D.5}$$

where ϵ is just a arbitrary variable. This will be useful for the rearrangement of the integral. Therefore, we have that

$$I_{\alpha^*} = -\frac{1}{3k} \frac{\partial}{\partial \epsilon} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-3\epsilon \alpha^* k} \mathrm{d}\alpha^*$$
(D.6)

and $\epsilon \to 1$. Defining $t^2 = 3\epsilon \alpha^* k$, we have that $d\alpha^* = 2t \, dt/(3\epsilon k)$, and then

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-3\epsilon\alpha^* k} \mathrm{d}\alpha^* = \frac{2}{3\epsilon k} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} t \ e^{-t^2} \ \mathrm{d}t = 0.$$
 (D.7)

This integral results in zero since $t e^{-t^2}$ is an odd function and the interval $(-\infty, \infty)$ is symmetric about 0. Therefore, finally we have that $I_{\alpha^*} = 0$, and as consequence we can conclude that

$$\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle = 0. \tag{D.8}$$

Proof of $\langle J_{\alpha} \rangle = 0.$

$$\int d^{2} \alpha \ Q(\alpha, \alpha^{*}) \ J_{\alpha} = \int d^{2} \alpha \ Q(-i\omega\alpha Q)$$

$$= -i\omega \int d^{2} \alpha \ \alpha \ Q^{2} = -i\omega \int d^{2} \alpha \ \alpha \ \left[\frac{1}{\pi} \exp(-|\alpha - \beta|^{2})\right]^{2}$$

$$= \frac{\omega}{i\pi^{2}} e^{-2|\beta|^{2}} \int d^{2} \alpha \ \alpha \ e^{-2|\alpha|^{2}} e^{2(\alpha\beta^{*} + \alpha^{*}\beta)}$$

$$= \frac{\omega}{i\pi^{2}} e^{-2|\beta|^{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\alpha^{*} e^{2\alpha^{*}\beta} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\alpha \ \alpha \ e^{-2|\alpha|^{2} + 2\alpha\beta^{*}}$$
(D.9)

Solving for α first, by defining $m\equiv \alpha^*-\beta^*,$ we have that

$$I_{\alpha} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}\alpha \; \alpha e^{-2\alpha m} = -\frac{1}{2m} \frac{\partial}{\partial \epsilon} \left(\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}\alpha \; e^{-2\alpha m\epsilon} \right)_{\epsilon \to 1}. \tag{D.10}$$

The last integral can be written as

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}\alpha \; e^{-2\alpha m\epsilon} = \frac{1}{\epsilon m} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} r \; e^{-r^2} \mathrm{d}r, \tag{D.11}$$

where $r^2 = 2\epsilon m\alpha$, and $d\alpha = (r/\epsilon m)dr$. For the same argument seen before, this integral is evaluated as zero. Therefore,

$$I_{\alpha} = 0 \quad \therefore \langle J_{\alpha} \rangle = 0. \tag{D.12}$$

Proof of $\langle J_{\alpha^*} \rangle = 0.$

$$\langle J_{\alpha^*} \rangle = \int d^2 \alpha \ Q(\alpha, \alpha^*) \ J_{\alpha^*} = i\omega \int d^2 \alpha \ \alpha^* \ Q^2$$

$$= i\omega \int d^2 \alpha \ \alpha^* \left[\frac{1}{\pi} \exp(-|\alpha - \beta|^2) \right]^2$$

$$= \frac{i\omega}{\pi^2} e^{-2|\beta|^2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\alpha e^{2\alpha\beta^*} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\alpha^* \ \alpha^* \ e^{-2|\alpha|^2 + 2\alpha^*\beta}$$
(D.13)

This calculation is similar to the previous one and also leads to a null result. Therefore, we will not cover it in its entirety in order not to overload the main text.

This covariance value means that there is no interdependence between the two currents in the numerical sense. In this case, for a Husimi function of a coherent state, we cannot establish a TUR by using the CRB. However, we can seek for solutions involving other types of functions based on different states, such as those computed in Chapter 3.

D.2 Fock State

For the Husimi function of the Fock state $|n\rangle$ that characterizes the density matrix $\rho=|n\rangle\,\langle n|,$

$$Q_n(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp\left(-|\alpha|^2\right) \frac{(|\alpha|^2)^n}{n!},$$
 (D.14)

we can set, for instance, n = 1, 2 in order to obtain

$$Q_1(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp\left(-|\alpha|^2\right) |\alpha|^2, \qquad (D.15)$$

$$Q_2(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{1}{\pi} \exp\left(-|\alpha|^2\right) \frac{(|\alpha|^2)^2}{2}.$$
 (D.16)

Applying this last two relations separately, we have that the expectation value for product between the Husimi currents will be given by

$$\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle_1 = \omega^2 \int d^2\alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ Q_1^3 = \omega^2 \int d^2\alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \left[\frac{|\alpha|^2}{\pi} \exp(-|\alpha|^2)\right]^3$$
$$= \frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} \int d^2\alpha \ (|\alpha|^2)^4 \ \exp(-3|\alpha|^2), \quad \text{(for n=1)}$$
(D.17)

and

$$\langle J_{\alpha} J_{\alpha^*} \rangle_2 = \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ Q_2^3 = \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \left[\frac{(|\alpha|^2)^2}{2\pi} \exp(-|\alpha|^2) \right]^3$$

= $\frac{\omega^2}{8\pi^3} \int d^2 \alpha \ (|\alpha|^2)^7 \ \exp(-3|\alpha|^2), \quad \text{(for n=2).}$
(D.18)

Solving for equation (D.17), we are going to follow a similar approach of that one of the previous section, but with minor modifications in the analysis of the integral. First, one can note that

$$\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle_1 = \frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} \int \mathrm{d}\alpha \,\mathrm{d}\alpha^* \,(\alpha\alpha^*)^4 \,e^{-3\alpha\alpha^*} = \frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^4 \mathrm{d}\alpha \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^{*4} e^{-3\alpha\alpha^*} \mathrm{d}\alpha^*.$$
(D.19)

This last integral (for α^*) is an improper one and diverges as in the case of the coherent state. However, in order to get a convergence, we can apply the Cauchy Principal Value [139],

$$PV \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \equiv \lim_{r \to \infty} \int_{-r}^{r} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (D.20)$$

where f(x) is an arbitrary function of some variable x. Then, we get

$$PV \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^{*4} e^{-3\alpha\alpha^*} d\alpha^* = 0.$$
 (D.21)

As consequence, also $\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle_1 = 0$. When we calculate the integral in Eq. (D.18), we also obtain that $\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle_2 = 0$. For the individual current averages, we will get

$$\langle J_{\alpha} \rangle_{1} = \frac{\omega}{i} \int d^{2} \alpha \alpha \left[\frac{1}{\pi} |\alpha|^{2} e^{-|\alpha|^{2}} \right]^{2} = \frac{\omega}{i\pi^{2}} \int d^{2} \alpha (\alpha \alpha^{*})^{2} \alpha e^{-2\alpha \alpha^{*}}$$
$$= \frac{\omega}{i\pi^{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^{3} d\alpha \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^{*2} e^{-2\alpha \alpha^{*}} d\alpha^{*}.$$
(D.22)

By solving the integral from the right, we obtain a integral of kind

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha^{*2} e^{-2\alpha \alpha^*} d\alpha^* = \frac{1}{4\alpha^3} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} s^5 e^{-s^2} ds = 0,$$
 (D.23)

where we set $s^2 = 2\alpha\alpha^*$ and $d\alpha^* = (t/\alpha)dt$. Therefore, for the current J_{α^*} , we also get $\langle J_{\alpha^*} \rangle = 0$, and the covariance of the currents for $|1\rangle$ is zero. For the Fock state $|2\rangle$ we have similar calculations, and then $\Delta(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^*}) = 0$ for both cases. Interestingly, it is noted that for both odd and even numbers in $|n\rangle$, we have obtained similar results, always with some integral of the type (D.23) being found.

D.3 Thermal State

For the Husimi function of the thermal state in Eq. (3.76),

$$Q_T(\alpha, \alpha^*) = \frac{\left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_BT}\right)}{\pi} \exp\left[-|\alpha|^2 \left(1 - e^{-\hbar\omega/k_BT}\right)\right], \qquad (D.24)$$

or, defining $\mathcal{B} = e^{-\hbar\omega/k_BT}$, the calculation for the averages leads to

$$\langle J_{\alpha} J_{\alpha^*} \rangle_T = \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ Q_T^3 = \omega^2 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ \left[\frac{(1-\mathcal{B})}{\pi} e^{-|\alpha|^2(1-\mathcal{B})} \right]^3$$

= $\frac{\omega^2}{\pi^3} (1-\mathcal{B})^3 \int d^2 \alpha \ |\alpha|^2 \ e^{-3|\alpha|^2(1-\mathcal{B})}.$ (D.25)

However, if we set $\alpha(1 - \mathcal{B}) = k$, the integral for α^* becomes similar to that one in Eq. (D.4), what gives us the same result of Eq. (D.8), i.e., $\langle J_{\alpha}J_{\alpha^*}\rangle = 0$. Now, for $\langle J_{\alpha}\rangle$ and $\langle J_{\alpha^*}\rangle$, we have that

$$\langle J_{\alpha} \rangle_T = \frac{\omega}{i} \int d^2 \alpha \alpha \left[\frac{(1-\mathcal{B})}{\pi} e^{-|\alpha|^2 (1-\mathcal{B})} \right]^2 = \frac{\omega (1-\mathcal{B})^2}{i\pi^2} \int d^2 \alpha \ \alpha \ e^{-2|\alpha|^2 (1-\mathcal{B})}.$$
(D.26)

By setting $\alpha^*(1 - B) = m$, we obtain a integral similar to (D.10), and then

$$\langle J_{\alpha} \rangle_T = 0$$
 \therefore $\Delta(J_{\alpha}, J_{\alpha^*})_T = 0.$ (D.27)

Bibliography

- [1] Kaonan Micadei, Roberto M Serra, and Lucas C Céleri. "Thermodynamic cost of acquiring information". In: *Physical Review E* 88.6 (2013), p. 062123.
- [2] Léo Granger and Holger Kantz. "Thermodynamic cost of measurements". In: *Physical Review E* 84.6 (2011), p. 061110.
- [3] Andre C Barato and Udo Seifert. "Thermodynamic cost of external control". In: *New Journal of Physics* 19.7 (2017), p. 073021.
- [4] John Taylor. Introduction to error analysis, the study of uncertainties in physical measurements. 1997.
- [5] AC Barato et al. "A unifying picture of generalized thermodynamic uncertainty relations". In: *Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment* 2019.8 (2019), p. 084017.
- [6] Vittorio Giovannetti, Seth Lloyd, and Lorenzo Maccone. "Quantum metrology". In: *Physical review letters* 96.1 (2006), p. 010401.
- [7] Jordan M Horowitz and Kurt Jacobs. "Quantum effects improve the energy efficiency of feedback control". In: *Physical Review E* 89.4 (2014), p. 042134.
- [8] Oleg A Mukhanov. "Energy-efficient single flux quantum technology". In: *IEEE Transactions on Applied Superconductivity* 21.3 (2011), pp. 760–769.
- [9] Ludwig Boltzmann. "The second law of thermodynamics". In: *Theoretical physics and philosophical problems*. Springer, 1974, pp. 13–32.
- [10] Herbert B Callen. *Thermodynamics and an Introduction to Thermostatistics*. 1998.
- [11] Denis J Evans, Ezechiel Godert David Cohen, and Gary P Morriss. "Probability of second law violations in shearing steady states". In: *Physical review letters* 71.15 (1993), p. 2401.
- [12] GM Wang et al. "Experimental demonstration of violations of the second law of thermodynamics for small systems and short time scales". In: *Physical Review Letters* 89.5 (2002), p. 050601.
- [13] Edward Nelson. *Quantum fluctuations*. Princeton University Press, 1985.

- [14] Andre C Barato and Udo Seifert. "Thermodynamic uncertainty relation for biomolecular processes". In: *Physical review letters* 114.15 (2015), p. 158101.
- [15] Todd R Gingrich et al. "Dissipation bounds all steady-state current fluctuations". In: *Physical review letters* 116.12 (2016), p. 120601.
- [16] Giacomo Guarnieri et al. "Thermodynamics of precision in quantum nonequilibrium steady states". In: *Phys. Rev. Research* 1 (3 2019), p. 033021. DOI: 10. 1103 / PhysRevResearch. 1.033021. URL: https://link. aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevResearch.1.033021.
- [17] Matheus Veronez and Marcus AM de Aguiar. "Phase space flow in the Husimi representation". In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 46.48 (2013), p. 485304.
- [18] W. Heisenberg. "Über den anschaulichen Inhalt der quantentheoretischen Kinematik und Mechanik." In: Z. Physik 43 (1927), 172–198.
- [19] Lev Davidovich Landau and Evgenii Mikhailovich Lifshitz. *Quantum me-chanics: non-relativistic theory.* Vol. 3. Elsevier, 2013.
- [20] W. Greiner and D.A. Bromley. Quantum Mechanics: An Introduction. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2011. ISBN: 9783642568268. URL: https://books. google.com.br/books?id=lJfzCAAAQBAJ.
- [21] JB Marion and ST Thornton. "Classical Dynamics of Particles and Systems". In: (1995).
- [22] Leon Cohen. "Generalized phase-space distribution functions". In: *Journal* of Mathematical Physics 7.5 (1966), pp. 781–786.
- [23] John E Harriman. "Some properties of the Husimi function". In: *The Journal of chemical physics* 88.10 (1988), pp. 6399–6408.
- [24] Takahiro Sagawa and Masahito Ueda. "Minimal energy cost for thermodynamic information processing: measurement and information erasure". In: *Physical review letters* 102.25 (2009), p. 250602.
- [25] Bijay Kumar Agarwalla and Dvira Segal. "Assessing the validity of the thermodynamic uncertainty relation in quantum systems". In: *Physical Review B* 98.15 (2018), p. 155438.
- [26] Soham Pal et al. "Experimental study of the thermodynamic uncertainty relation". In: *Physical Review Research* 2.2 (2020), p. 022044.
- [27] Hava Meira Friedman et al. "Thermodynamic uncertainty relation in atomicscale quantum conductors". In: *Physical Review B* 101.19 (2020), p. 195423.

- [28] Hyun-Myung Chun, Lukas P Fischer, and Udo Seifert. "Effect of a magnetic field on the thermodynamic uncertainty relation". In: *Physical Review E* 99.4 (2019), p. 042128.
- [29] Junjie Liu and Dvira Segal. "Coherences and the thermodynamic uncertainty relation: Insights from quantum absorption refrigerators". In: *Physical Review E* 103.3 (2021), p. 032138.
- [30] Massimiliano Esposito, Katja Lindenberg, and Christian Van den Broeck.
 "Thermoelectric efficiency at maximum power in a quantum dot". In: *EPL* (*Europhysics Letters*) 85.6 (2009), p. 60010.
- [31] Anatoly B Kolomeisky and Michael E Fisher. "Molecular motors: a theorist's perspective". In: *Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.* 58 (2007), pp. 675–695.
- [32] Andre C Barato and Udo Seifert. "Dispersion for two classes of random variables: General theory and application to inference of an external ligand concentration by a cell". In: *Physical Review E* 92.3 (2015), p. 032127.
- [33] Frederick Reif. Fundamentals of statistical and thermal physics. Waveland Press, 2009.
- [34] AC Barato, D Hartich, and U Seifert. "Information-theoretic versus thermodynamic entropy production in autonomous sensory networks". In: *Physical Review E* 87.4 (2013), p. 042104.
- [35] G. M. Wang et al. "Experimental Demonstration of Violations of the Second Law of Thermodynamics for Small Systems and Short Time Scales". In: *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 89 (5 2002), p. 050601. DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevLett. 89.050601. URL: https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.89.050601.
- [36] Nicolaas Godfried Van Kampen. Stochastic processes in physics and chemistry. Vol. 1. Elsevier, 1992.
- [37] Russell Lande, Steinar Engen, Bernt-Erik Saether, et al. *Stochastic population dynamics in ecology and conservation*. Oxford University Press on Demand, 2003.
- [38] Paul C Bressloff. Stochastic processes in cell biology. Vol. 41. Springer, 2014.
- [39] Henry C Tuckwell. Stochastic processes in the neurosciences. SIAM, 1989.
- [40] Michael Baron. *Probability and statistics for computer scientists*. Chapman and Hall/CRC, 2019.
- [41] Thomas M Cover. *Elements of information theory*. John Wiley & Sons, 1999.

- [42] Udo Seifert. "Stochastic thermodynamics: principles and perspectives". In: *The European Physical Journal B* 64.3 (2008), pp. 423–431.
- [43] Christian Van den Broeck et al. "Stochastic thermodynamics: A brief introduction". In: *Physics of Complex Colloids* 184 (2013), pp. 155–193.
- [44] Christopher Jarzynski. "Equalities and inequalities: Irreversibility and the second law of thermodynamics at the nanoscale". In: Annu. Rev. Condens. Matter Phys. 2.1 (2011), pp. 329–351.
- [45] Edith M Sevick et al. "Fluctuation theorems". In: Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem. 59 (2008), pp. 603–633.
- [46] J Loschmidt and J Sitzungsber. "der kais. Akad. d". In: W. Math. Naturw. II 73 (1876), p. 128.
- [47] Denis J Evans and Debra J Searles. "Equilibrium microstates which generate second law violating steady states". In: *Physical Review E* 50.2 (1994), p. 1645.
- [48] Denis J Evans and Debra J Searles. "The fluctuation theorem". In: Advances in Physics 51.7 (2002), pp. 1529–1585.
- [49] Gavin E Crooks. "Nonequilibrium measurements of free energy differences for microscopically reversible Markovian systems". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 90.5 (1998), pp. 1481–1487.
- [50] Gavin E Crooks. "Entropy production fluctuation theorem and the nonequilibrium work relation for free energy differences". In: *Physical Review E* 60.3 (1999), p. 2721.
- [51] Weihong Qi. "Nanoscopic thermodynamics". In: Accounts of Chemical Research 49.9 (2016), pp. 1587–1595.
- [52] C. Jarzynski. "Nonequilibrium Equality for Free Energy Differences". In: *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 78 (14 1997), pp. 2690–2693. DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevLett. 78.2690. URL: https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevLett.78.2690.
- [53] Jorge Kurchan. "Fluctuation theorem for stochastic dynamics". In: *Journal* of Physics A: Mathematical and General 31.16 (1998), p. 3719.
- [54] David Ruelle. "Smooth dynamics and new theoretical ideas in nonequilibrium statistical mechanics". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 95.1 (1999), pp. 393–468.
- [55] Joel L Lebowitz and Herbert Spohn. "A Gallavotti–Cohen-type symmetry in the large deviation functional for stochastic dynamics". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 95.1 (1999), pp. 333–365.

- [56] Christian Maes. "The fluctuation theorem as a Gibbs property". In: *Journal of statistical physics* 95.1 (1999), pp. 367–392.
- [57] Marek Kuczma. An introduction to the theory of functional equations and inequalities: Cauchy's equation and Jensen's inequality. Springer Science & Business Media, 2009.
- [58] David Chandler. "Introduction to modern statistical". In: *Mechanics. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK* 5 (1987).
- [59] Claude Elwood Shannon. "A mathematical theory of communication". In: *The Bell system technical journal* 27.3 (1948), pp. 379–423.
- [60] Ioan James. Claude elwood shannon 30 april 1916–24 february 2001. 2009.
- [61] Hong Qian. "Relative entropy: Free energy associated with equilibrium fluctuations and nonequilibrium deviations". In: *Physical Review E* 63.4 (2001), p. 042103.
- [62] Solomon Kullback and Richard A Leibler. "On information and sufficiency". In: *The annals of mathematical statistics* 22.1 (1951), pp. 79–86.
- [63] Edward H Feng and Gavin E Crooks. "Length of time's arrow". In: *Physical review letters* 101.9 (2008), p. 090602.
- [64] Giovanni Gallavotti and Ezechiel Godert David Cohen. "Dynamical ensembles in nonequilibrium statistical mechanics". In: *Physical review letters* 74.14 (1995), p. 2694.
- [65] Tiago B Batalhão et al. "Experimental reconstruction of work distribution and study of fluctuation relations in a closed quantum system". In: *Physical review letters* 113.14 (2014), p. 140601.
- [66] M Naghiloo et al. "Heat and work along individual trajectories of a quantum bit". In: *Physical review letters* 124.11 (2020), p. 110604.
- [67] Shuoming An et al. "Experimental test of the quantum Jarzynski equality with a trapped-ion system". In: *Nature Physics* 11.2 (2015), pp. 193–199.
- [68] Jorge Kurchan. "A quantum fluctuation theorem". In: *arXiv preprint condmat/0007360* (2000).
- [69] Michele Campisi, Peter Talkner, and Peter Hänggi. "Fluctuation theorem for arbitrary open quantum systems". In: *Physical review letters* 102.21 (2009), p. 210401.
- [70] Anthony Bartolotta and Sebastian Deffner. "Jarzynski equality for driven quantum field theories". In: *Physical Review X* 8.1 (2018), p. 011033.

- [71] Ken Funo, Masahito Ueda, and Takahiro Sagawa. "Quantum Fluctuation Theorems". In: *Thermodynamics in the Quantum Regime* (2018), 249–273. ISSN: 2365-6425. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-99046-0_10. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-99046-0_10.
- [72] JJ Sakurai and Jim J Napolitano. Modern Quantum Mechanics 2nd edition, ISBN 978-0805382914. 2010.
- [73] Max Born. "Quantenmechanik der stoßvorgänge". In: *Zeitschrift für Physik* 38.11 (1926), pp. 803–827.
- [74] Heinz-Peter Breuer, Francesco Petruccione, et al. *The theory of open quantum systems*. Oxford University Press on Demand, 2002.
- [75] Gerald W Johnson and Michel Laurent Lapidus. Generalized Dyson series, generalized Feynman diagrams, the Feynman integral and Feynman's operational calculus. Vol. 351. American Mathematical Soc., 1986.
- [76] Dénes Petz. "Entropy, von Neumann and the von Neumann entropy". In: John von Neumann and the foundations of quantum physics. Springer, 2001, pp. 83–96.
- [77] Ingemar Bengtsson and Karol Życzkowski. *Geometry of quantum states: an introduction to quantum entanglement*. Cambridge university press, 2017.
- [78] Michael A Nielsen and Isaac L Chuang. *Quantum computing and quantum information*. 2000.
- [79] TAKAHIRO SAGAWA. "SECOND LAW-LIKE INEQUALITIES WITH QUAN-TUM RELATIVE ENTROPY: AN INTRODUCTION". In: Lectures on Quantum Computing, Thermodynamics and Statistical Physics (2012), 125–190. ISSN: 1793-7299. DOI: 10.1142/9789814425193_0003. URL: http:// dx.doi.org/10.1142/9789814425193_0003.
- [80] J Willard Gibbs. Elementary principles in statistical mechanics developed with especial reference to the rational foundation of thermodynamics/by J. Willard Gibbs. New York:: C. Scribner, 1902.
- [81] Ilya Prigogine. *Modern thermodynamics: From heat engines to dissipative structures.* John Wiley, 1998.
- [82] Hal Tasaki. "Jarzynski relations for quantum systems and some applications". In: *arXiv preprint cond-mat/0009244* (2000).
- [83] Udo Seifert. "Stochastic thermodynamics, fluctuation theorems and molecular machines". In: *Reports on progress in physics* 75.12 (2012), p. 126001.

- [84] James R Norris and John Robert Norris. *Markov chains*. 2. Cambridge university press, 1998.
- [85] Junjie Liu and Dvira Segal. "Thermodynamic uncertainty relation in quantum thermoelectric junctions". In: *Physical Review E* 99.6 (2019), p. 062141.
- [86] Giuliano Benenti et al. "Fundamental aspects of steady-state conversion of heat to work at the nanoscale". In: *Physics Reports* 694 (2017), pp. 1–124.
- [87] James A McLennan Jr. "Statistical mechanics of the steady state". In: *Physical review* 115.6 (1959), p. 1405.
- [88] James A McLennan Jr. "The formal statistical theory of transport processes". In: *Advances in Chemical Physics* (1963), pp. 261–317.
- [89] DN Zubarev. "Nonequilibrium statistical operator as a generalization of Gibbs distribution for nonequilibrium case". In: *Cond. Matt. Phys* 4.7 (1994).
- [90] DN Zubarev. "The Method of the Non-Equilibrium Statistical Operator and its Applications. I". In: *Fortschritte der Physik* 18.3 (1970), pp. 125–147.
- [91] Dmitrii Nikolaevich Zubarev and Vladimir Petrovich Kalashnikov. "Extremal properties of the nonequilibrium statistical operator". In: *Theoretical and Mathematical Physics* 1.1 (1969), pp. 108–118.
- [92] J Meixner, SR De Groot, and P Mazur. *Non-equilibrium thermodynamics*. North-Holland Publishing Company, Amsterdam, 1962.
- [93] YVC Rao. Postulational and Statistical thermodynamics. Allied Publishers, 1994.
- [94] S Kullback. "Definition of information". In: *Information theory and statistics*. *New York: Dover* (1968), pp. 1–11.
- [95] Dongning Guo. "Relative entropy and score function: New information-estimation relationships through arbitrary additive perturbation". In: 2009 IEEE International Symposium on Information Theory. 2009, pp. 814–818. DOI: 10. 1109/ISIT.2009.5205652.
- [96] Steven M Kay. Fundamentals of statistical signal processing: Practical algorithm development. Vol. 3. Pearson Education, 2013.
- [97] Fuzhen Zhang. *The Schur complement and its applications*. Vol. 4. Springer Science & Business Media, 2006.
- [98] Andreas Dechant. "Multidimensional thermodynamic uncertainty relations".In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 52.3 (2018), p. 035001.
- [99] Henry George Forder. *The foundations of Euclidean geometry*. CUP Archive, 1958.

- [100] Ralph Abraham and Jerrold E Marsden. *Foundations of mechanics*. 364. American Mathematical Soc., 2008.
- [101] J. Liouville. "Note sur la Théorie de la Variation des constantes arbitraires." In: *Journal de mathématiques pures et appliquées* 1.3 (1838), pp. 342–349.
- [102] The Nobel Prize in Physics 1963. NobelPrize.org. Nobel Media AB 2021. <https: //www.nobelprize.org/prizes/physics/1963/summary/ >. Wed. 9 Jun 2021.
- [103] E. Wigner. "On the Quantum Correction For Thermodynamic Equilibrium".
 In: *Phys. Rev.* 40 (5 1932), pp. 749–759. DOI: 10.1103/PhysRev. 40. 749. URL: https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRev. 40.749.
- [104] Hermann Weyl. "Quantenmechanik und gruppentheorie". In: Zeitschrift für Physik 46.1-2 (1927), pp. 1–46.
- [105] H.J. Groenewold. "On the principles of elementary quantum mechanics". In: *Physica* 12.7 (1946), pp. 405–460. ISSN: 0031-8914. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/S0031-8914(46)80059-4. URL: https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0031891446800594
- [106] J. E. Moyal. "Quantum mechanics as a statistical theory". In: Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 45.1 (1949), 99–124. DOI: 10.1017/S0305004100000487.
- [107] Marlan O Scully and M Suhail Zubairy. *Quantum optics*. 1999.
- [108] Vladimir Fock. "Konfigurationsraum und zweite Quantelung". In: Zeitschrift für Physik 75.9 (1932), pp. 622–647.
- [109] Erwin Schrödinger. "Der stetige Übergang von der Mikro-zur Makromechanik". In: *Naturwissenschaften* 14.28 (1926), pp. 664–666.
- [110] John R Klauder. "The action option and a Feynman quantization of spinor fields in terms of ordinary c-numbers". In: Annals of Physics 11.2 (1960), pp. 123–168. ISSN: 0003-4916. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0003-4916(60)90131-7.URL: https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/0003491660901317.
- [111] Roy J Glauber. "Coherent and incoherent states of the radiation field". In: *Physical Review* 131.6 (1963), p. 2766.
- [112] John R Klauder and Bo-Sture Skagerstam. *Coherent states: applications in physics and mathematical physics*. World scientific, 1985.

- [113] Wei-Min Zhang, Robert Gilmore, et al. "Coherent states: theory and some applications". In: *Reviews of Modern Physics* 62.4 (1990), p. 867.
- [114] A Messiah. Quantum Mechanics (VI North. 1961.
- [115] Askold Perelomov. Generalized coherent states and their applications. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [116] A. D. Ribeiro and R. M. Angelo. "Entanglement dynamics via coherent-state propagators". In: *Phys. Rev. A* 82 (5 2010), p. 052335. DOI: 10.1103 / PhysRevA.82.052335. URL: https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.82.052335.
- [117] A. D. Ribeiro and R. M. Angelo. "Entanglement dynamics via semiclassical propagators in systems of two spins". In: *Phys. Rev. A* 85 (5 2012), p. 052312.
 DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevA.85.052312. URL: https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.85.052312.
- [118] Eric J Heller. "Time-dependent approach to semiclassical dynamics". In: *The Journal of Chemical Physics* 62.4 (1975), pp. 1544–1555.
- [119] Michael Victor Berry. "Quantum scars of classical closed orbits in phase space". In: Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. A. Mathematical and Physical Sciences 423.1864 (1989), pp. 219–231.
- [120] Kenneth G Kay. "Numerical study of semiclassical initial value methods for dynamics". In: *The Journal of chemical physics* 100.6 (1994), pp. 4432–4445.
- [121] Eli Pollak and Jiushu Shao. "Systematic improvement of initial value representations of the semiclassical propagator". In: *The Journal of Physical Chemistry A* 107.37 (2003), pp. 7112–7117.
- [122] Thiago F Viscondi and Marcus AM de Aguiar. "Initial value representation for the SU (n) semiclassical propagator". In: *The Journal of chemical physics* 134.23 (2011), p. 234105.
- [123] Kôdi Husimi. "Some formal properties of the density matrix". In: Proceedings of the Physico-Mathematical Society of Japan. 3rd Series 22.4 (1940), pp. 264– 314.
- [124] Howard J Carmichael. Statistical methods in quantum optics 1: master equations and Fokker-Planck equations. Vol. 1. Springer Science & Business Media, 1999.
- [125] Ye-jun Xu et al. "Tomography of a quantum state related to the Husimi function". In: *Physica Scripta* 85.2 (2012), p. 025014.

- [126] David JE Callaway. "On the remarkable structure of the superconducting intermediate state". In: *Nuclear Physics B* 344.3 (1990), pp. 627–645.
- [127] Crispin Gardiner, Peter Zoller, and Peter Zoller. Quantum noise: a handbook of Markovian and non-Markovian quantum stochastic methods with applications to quantum optics. Springer Science & Business Media, 2004.
- [128] R Gilmore, CM Bowden, and LM Narducci. "Classical-quantum correspondence for multilevel systems". In: *Physical Review A* 12.3 (1975), p. 1019.
- [129] Matheus Veronez and Marcus AM de Aguiar. "Topological structures in the Husimi flow". In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 49.6 (2016), p. 065301.
- [130] Harold Cramer. "Mathematical methods of statistics, Princeton Univ". In: Press, Princeton, NJ (1946).
- [131] C Radhakrishna Rao. "Information and the accuracy attainable in the estimation of statistical parameters". In: *Reson. J. Sci. Educ* 20 (1945), pp. 78– 90.
- [132] J Michael Steele. *The Cauchy-Schwarz master class: an introduction to the art of mathematical inequalities.* Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- [133] Solomon Kullback. "Information theory and statistics. john riley and sons". In: *Inc. New York* (1959).
- [134] R Kubo. "The fluctuation-dissipation theorem". In: Reports on Progress in Physics 29.1 (1966), pp. 255–284. DOI: 10.1088/0034-4885/29/ 1/306. URL: https://doi.org/10.1088/0034-4885/29/ 1/306.
- [135] JC Reid et al. "Reversibility in nonequilibrium trajectories of an optically trapped particle". In: *Physical Review E* 70.1 (2004), p. 016111.
- [136] Morris Newman and Robert C Thompson. "Numerical values of Goldberg's coefficients in the series for $log(e^x e^y)$ ". In: *Mathematics of computation* 48.177 (1987), pp. 265–271.
- [137] R Gilmore. "Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formulas". In: Journal of Mathematical Physics 15.12 (1974), pp. 2090–2092.
- [138] Gerald Gustave Bilodeau. "The Weierstrass transform and Hermite polynomials". In: Duke Mathematical Journal 29.2 (1962), pp. 293–308.
- [139] Ram P Kanwal. Linear integral equations. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.